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The Historic American Engineering Record (HAER) program of the 
National Park Service (NPS) has been engaged in a long-term 
program to document America's national park roads and parkways. 
Roads are important aspects of the cultural heritage of the 
national park system. The HAER Park Roads Program has created a 
detailed visual and textual record of historically significant 
roads, bridges, ancillary structures, and related landscapes in a 
broad range of national parks and parkways. Teams of historians, 
photographers, architects, and landscape architects have 
documented existing landscape conditions, NPS road-building 
practices, highway engineering technology, design strategies, and 
related historical processes. 

During the summer of 1999, HAER documented the roads of Haleakala 
National Park and Hawaii Volcanoes National Park, formerly united 
as Hawaii National Park. Project historian Dawn Duensing 
produced detailed histories of both park road systems. Historic 
photographs were reproduced and HAER photographer Jet Lowe 
documented the roads' current conditions. The project was 
completed under a Memorandum of Understanding between HAER, 
Haleakala National Park, and Hawaii Volcanoes National Park. 
HAER project leaders were Todd Croteau and historian Tim Davis. 

Many individuals helped make this project a success. The project 
historian would like to thank Superintendent Don Reeser and 
Resource Management Specialist Ron Nagata of Haleakala National 
Park for their assistance. Thanks also to Superintendent Jim 
Martin of Hawaii Volcanoes National Park. Laura Schuster, 
Cultural Resource Manager at Hawaii Volcanoes National Park, made 
that park's library and archives available. Volunteer librarian 
Helen Bevins was extremely helpful in locating materials relating 
to this project. Helen also provided encouragement and 
companionship during the months of research at Hawaii Volcanoes 
National Park. I am grateful to my husband, Mark Waterson, for 
his assistance in understanding engineering and construction 
terminology and techniques. 

This study presents a history of the construction and development 
of Haleakala Highway within the national park. It discusses 
early travel to Haleakala Crater and local residents' dreams of 
having a road to the summit. The history of the Haleakala 
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Highway's design and construction demonstrates that the road 
followed the patterns of National Park Service road development 
and history, having been designed and constructed as a result of 
a 1926 interagency agreement between National Park Service and 
the Bureau of Public Roads (BPR). The agreement allowed the NPS 
to use BPR personnel to survey, build, and improve roads in the 
national parks. By using the BPR, the NPS was able to construct 
roads that were "state-of-the-art" and used modern engineering 
techniques. Overall responsibility for road construction 
remained in the hands of the park superintendent and landscape 
engineers, with park service personnel advising BPR engineers 
regarding the landscape and design features of the road. 1 

In addition, local support was crucial in getting the Haleakala 
Highway constructed. The road was a result of Maui citizens' 
attempts to bring their island to international attention and 
develop a more profitable tourist industry. 

While Haleakala Highway is of local significance, it also 
reflects events in the nation's history. It was funded as a 
relief project during the Great Depression and served as an 
important military route during World War II. 

This report also details later improvements to the road and 
concludes with a discussion of future plans. 

1 Linda McClelland, Presenting Nature: The Historic Landscape 
Design of the National Park Service, 1916 to 1942 (Washington, D.C.: 
Interagency Resources Division, National Register of Historic Places, 
National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1993), 109. 
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Haleakala translates from the Hawaiian as "house [used] by the 
sun." Hawaiian legend tells that the demigod Maui lassoed the 
sun, slowed it down, and thereby lengthened the day, which 
allowed his mother Hina to dry her kapa (barkcloth) . 2 

Haleakala National Park was originally a component of Hawaii 
National Park, which was established by Congress in 1916 to 
protect the outstanding natural features of Haleakala Crater on 
the island of Maui, and Kilauea and Mauna Loa volcanoes on the 
island of Hawaii. Haleakala became an independent national park, 
Hakeakala National Park (HALE), in 1961. 

Haleakala Crater is at the summit of a massive 10,000' dormant 
volcano on the Hawaiian island of Maui. The crater is a 3,000' 
deep depression that is 7.5 miles by 2.5 miles wide. Surrounded 
by jagged mountain peaks, the crater is home to numerous 
endangered flora and fauna, most notably the ahinahina 
(silversword plant) and nene (Hawaiian goose). Geologic features 
in the crater include cinder cones, some of which rise over 900' 
high. Haleakala Crater, like the Grand Canyon in Arizona, is 
memorable for its dramatic panoramas, which are highlighted with 
vivid colors that vary from ochre to lavender to gold. A unique 
Haleakala spectacle known as the "specter of the bracken" occurs 
in the late afternoon when the crater fills with clouds and 
visitors can see their shadows outlined by rainbows in the mist 
below. 3 

The park area contains 28,655 acres, of which 19,270 are 
wilderness. Later additions to the national park were intended 
to ensure the protection of some of Hawaii's most outstanding 
natural features and endangered species, not only at Haleakala 
Crater, but also at the fragile ecosystem in the biological 
reserve of the upper Kipahulu Valley. The Kipahulu section was 

2 Mary Kawena Pukui, Samuel H. Elbert, and Esther T. Mookini, 
Place Names of Hawaii, 2d ed., rev. and enl. (Honolulu: University of 
Hawaii Press, 1974), 36. 

3 Will Kyselka and Ray Lanterman, Maui, How It Came to Be 
(Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 1980), 136-138. 
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added to the park in 1969. It extended Haleakala National Park 
from the summit of the mountain to the sea, following the 
traditional Hawaiian land division pattern known as the ahupuaa. 
Haleakala National Park was designated an International Biosphere 
Reserve in 1980. In 1999, adjacent land at Kapaahu was deeded to 
the park. No roads connect the crater district with the coastal 
sections of the park; each must be accessed from the central Maui 
town of Kahului. 

The crater district of Haleakala National Park attracts more than 
one million visitors annually, most of whom visit for only part 
of the day, the average visit being as little as two hours long. 
Many visitors arrange their day to experience Haleakala's premier 
attraction, the view of the sunrise from the summit. A typical 
park visit includes a drive to the summit to view the crater with 
a few stops at scenic turnouts. A small number of park visitors 
enter the park by commercial tour bus. Another popular way of 
experiencing Haleakala is by commercial bike tour. Visitors are 
driven to the summit in vans and then coast downhill on bikes. A 
small percentage of park visitors hike the park's trail system 
and experience the crater firsthand. Even fewer visitors enjoy 
overnight backcountry trips in one of the crater's three cabins 
or campsites. Although cabin users are only a small fraction of 
Haleakala National Park visitors, the cabins are so popular that 
reservations are assigned by lottery. 

Haleakala Highway is the only road to the crater district of 
Haleakala National Park. It was designed by the Bureau of Public 
Roads (BPR) between 1925 and 1933 with input from the Hawaii 
National Park superintendent and National Park Service (NPS) 
landscape architects. The road was built to provide visitors 
with automobile access to Haleakala Crater. Since its completion 
in 1935, the road has been widened and several scenic overlooks 
have been constructed. Since the early 1940s, the road has also 
served as an access route for the United States military, the 
Federal Aviation Administration, and scientific organizations 
that use the mountain. 

The entire roadway from central Maui's main town of Kahului to 
the summit of Haleakala is known locally as Haleakala Highway. 
State Highway 37 begins in Kahului and runs approximately ten 
miles to Pukalani, where it intersects with State Highway 377, 
which leads to Kula. In Kula, Haleakala Highway becomes State 
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Highway 378, also known as Crater Road, and runs to the boundary 
of the national park. The trip from Kahului to the summit is 
thirty-seven miles, with only the last 10.6 miles of the 
Haleakala Highway in the national park. All in all, the 
Haleakala Highway climbs to 9,700' from sea level, attaining this 
height in a shorter distance than any other road in the world. 

The section of Haleakala Highway within the national park 
incorporates National Park Service landscaping ideals developed 
in the 1920s, reflecting the service's mission to provide its 
visitors with accessibility to natural wonders without 
diminishing those resources in the process. NPS landscape ideals 
are reflected in the road's relatively easy grades and curves, as 
well as in its harmony with surrounding terrain. Despite the 
fact that the road traversed open brush country, which is 
practically treeless, careful alignment and landscaping during 
and after construction reduced or obliterated road scars. NPS 
landscape architect Merel S. Sager noted that the terrain itself 
was "not particularly interesting," but observed that the road 
provided beautiful panoramic views of the central Maui isthmus, 
West Maui, and five other Hawaiian islands. Sager described the 
auto climb above the clouds as "inspiring" and claimed that the 
sunrise or sunset views over the clouds were "an experience long 
to be remembered." The completion of the road in 1935 made it 
possible to make the trip to Haleakala Crater by car in four 
hours, rather than the previous standard of two days by 
horseback. 4 

The Kipahulu section of Haleakala National Park on Maui's remote 
east coast is accessed via the Hana Highway from Kahului. By the 
1990s, about 500,000 visitors a year made the day trip from the 
resort areas of west and south Maui to the Kipahulu district. 
One of the main reasons for visiting this section of the park is 
to enjoy the experience of getting there. Hana Highway remains 
relatively unchanged since its construction in the early 1900s. 

4 Merel s. Sager, "Final Construction Report Haleakala Highway 
Project 7, Bituminous Surface Treatment, Island of Maui, T. H. 
[Territory of Hawaii], December 10, 1935," U.S. Department of the 
Interior, National Park Service (Hawaii National Park, 1935), 1-2, 
HAVO archives. 
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J Visitors spend three to four hours driving sixty miles of the 
narrow, one-and-a-half lane Hana Highway as it clings to sea 
cliffs and winds along the scenic coast of East Maui. This 
dramatic excursion, which is often conducted as part an organized 
tour, allows visitors to see the sights, experience the local 
culture, and brag, "I survived the road to Hana." Ten more miles 
of narrow winding road past the small Hawaiian community of Hana 
is the Kipahulu section of Haleakala National Park. Most 
travelers spend only a short time in this area of the national 
park. Kipahulu is a place to stretch one's legs, enjoy a view of 
the ocean from the park visitor center, and return via the Hana 
Highway. Visitors to Kipahulu might spend a few hours swimming 
in the pools of Oheo Gulch or hike a four-mile trail through the 
rain forest to Waimoku Falls. The road to Hana offers vistas of 
waterfalls, rain forest, and the Pacific Ocean. 

DESCRIPTION OF HALEAKALA HIGHWAY 

The Haleakala National Park portion of Haleakala Highway begins 
at the park boundary at Mile Marker 10, at an elevation of 6,700' 
above sea level. The road travels up the north slope of a 
massive shield volcano, climbing 3,000' in approximately 10.6 
miles before terminating at White Hill at the 9,740' elevation. 
While the volcano's north slope is not as eroded as the West Maui 
Mountains or the Kaupo Gap on Haleakala's south slope, it is cut 
by deep gullies, lava dykes, and spurs. From the park entrance, 
the road follows the contours of the mountain as it traverses 
eastward towards the edge of the Koolau Gap, then heads west 
towards the summit and rises to the edge of the crater. The last 
two miles of the road run along the edge of the crater before 
making a 90° turn into the parking lot at White Hill. Motorists 
do not view the crater until their arrival at the summit. They 
must park their vehicles and walk to the crater's edge. This 
leaves the view of the crater until the end of the trip and 
provides the "grand finale" effect that landscape architect Merel 
Sager intended. 

At the lower elevations, the road traverses through dry-land 
forests of pukeawe, mamane, ferns, and other shrubs. Above 
9,000', the terrain becomes more sparsely vegetated, with only a 
few hardy species such as the ahinahina surviving at the highest 
elevations. Motorists may experience a variety of bird life, 
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both native and exotic. Native species to be seen may include 
the nene (Hawaiian goose) and pueo (Hawaiian owl). 

On a clear day, the drive to Haleakala's summit provides sweeping 
views of Maui's central valley, the West Maui mountains, the 
Pacific Ocean, and the islands of Lanai, Molokai, and Kahoolawe. 
Quite frequently, clouds envelop the slopes near the middle 
elevations of Haleakala. One of the most striking experiences 
along the Haleakala Highway is the sensation of being above the 
clouds - a perspective most visitors only experience from the 
windows of an airplane. 

The roadbed is 20' wide and there are narrow 2' shoulders of 
packed gravel only where space permits. Grades average 5.367 
percent with a few stretches rising to 6.8 percent. The road has 
nine switchbacks, each of which has a central angle of 
approximately 180°. In comparison, the access road (State 
Highway 378) leading to Haleakala National Park is approximately 
the same mileage as the park road, but there are twenty-three 
switchbacks within the first seven miles and grades exceed 6 
percent in several locations. The Haleakala Highway makes use of 
asphalt curbs to direct surface runoff into culverts. Numerous 
corrugated metal culverts and box culverts from the original 
construction project still serve the road's drainage needs. 
There are also concrete mortared rundowns (gutters) built in the 
1990s to facilitate drainage. 

The highway follows the contours of the mountain. The road's 
designers succeeded in minimizing the highway's visual impact. 
In many areas, one can stand directly below the roadbed and not 
see the road above unless a car is on it. A fine example of this 
low-impact road design is the stretch below the Kalahaku 
Overlook. 

The mile markers for the Haleakala Highway begin at the Haleakala 
Highway and Kekaulike junction in Kula. At Mile Marker 10 on the 
Haleakala Highway, motorists encounter the Haleakala National 
Park entrance sign and a fee collection station. One-quarter 
mile past the park entrance on the left is a half-mile spur road 
which heads easterly to the Hosmer Grove Campground, picnic area, 
and nature trail. Opposite the Hosmer Grove entrance is a drive 
leading to park housing and offices. This area formerly housed a 
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lodge that operated from the late 1940s to the early 1960s. 
During World War II, the site was occupied by the U.S. Army. 

The park headquarters is located one mile past the park boundary. 
The road widens to four lanes in front of the headquarters 
building; the added lanes are used for tour bus parking. The 
headquarters area includes a visitor center, comfort facilities, 
and a parking lot. There is a gate at the headquarters that can 
be used to close the road when necessary. Behind the visitor 
center is a park service utility area. 

The only bridge on the Haleakala Highway is 0.6 miles above park 
headquarters, near Mile Marker 12. The bridge was built in 1934 
as part of the original road construction project. It is a 
single-span, reinforced concrete girder bridge with masonry 
abutments and railings faced with local rock. It is 47' long and 
20' wide. The structure has a curved alignment with a radius of 
143.24' and has built-in super-elevation for the road surface. 
The concrete g1rders are stained to match the color of the 
adjacent stonework. The design load is 15 tons. 

Two miles from the park entrance is a box culvert with original 
stonework from the highway's construction in 1935. A service 
road is on the east side of the road. Another mile along the 
road are two more box culverts built of poured concrete and faced 
with local stone. Above the culvert headwalls is stonework for 
erosion control. The second culvert was widened on the upslope 
side by approximately 3'. The date July 1980 is etched into the 
new concrete. The opposite headwall retains its original 
stonework. On both sides of the road between these culverts are 
turnouts, which are to be used by slow traffic. 

Near Mile Marker 15 at the 8,000' elevation are the Halemauu 
Trailhead and parking area. The trailhead provides access into 
the wilderness area within Haleakala Crater. A trailside 
interpretive panel explains the area. Just past the Halemauu 
access are two more box culverts and several stone retaining 
walls. Near Mile Marker 16 is a sharp switchback that cuts 
through the mountain. The motorist is "protected" by a masonry 
retaining wall on the uphill side of the road and large boulders 
that have been placed along the right side of the road as 
guardrails. These boulder guardrails are a characteristic road 
development feature in Hawaii national parks. They are found in 
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Hawaii Volcanoes National Park as well as Haleakala National 
Park. Several cuts and fills are used from this point to Mile 
Marker 17. Near Mile Marker 17 is another turnout for slow 
vehicles. Haleakala Highway provides only a few turnouts along 
its route within the national park. 

Approximately one-half mile after Mile Marker 17 at 8,840' is the 
Leleiwi Overlook, with a parking lot and short trail that leads 
to the crater rim. The trailhead is located across the road from 
the parking lot, an indication of the lack of flat space on 
Haleakala. The road follows the contour of the mountain as it 
climbs to 9,000' at Mile Marker 18. There are cuts and fills 
with some tangents of about a half-mile between the curves. One
half mile after Mile Marker 17 is another turnout and a passing 
zone, an unusual feature on this road. 

Kalahaku Overlook, at 9,342', is located on a 0.2-mile spur road 
near Mile Marker 18. The area has an observation building with 
glass windows to provide protection from the elements while 
viewing the crater. The endangered silversword grows in this 
area and Kalahaku affords the visitor an opportunity to view this 
rare plant, which is found only on Haleakala. The crater rest 
house was built at this site in 1894 and was a Maui landmark 
until it was demolished in 1957. The original Haleakala Highway 
survey plans ended the road at this location. 

The last two miles of the road follow the crater's rim and rise 
steadily to the summit area. Near Mile Markers 19 and 20 are 
several "daylight cuts," where the remnants of the original slope 
on the outer edge of the road have been eliminated to improve the 
view and provide a more naturalistic appearance. These "daylight 
cuts" are hardly noticeable since the roadbed has been widened. 
The last few miles of road are paralleled by power lines just 
outside the national park boundary, which is only a few hundred 
yards to the northeast. The alpine terrain appears barren with 
volcanic rock as its most prominent feature. 

After 10.5 miles of ascending the road to the crater, the 
motorist makes a 90° left turn into the parking lot at White 
Hill, reaching the terminus of the Haleakala Highway. Visitor 
services at the crater include an observatory/visitor center and 
comfort stations. There is a short (0.2 mile) hike to the summit 
of White Hill (Pa Kaoao). The motorist is rewarded with 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER No. HI-52 

(Page 13) 

magnificent views of the crater, cinder cones, clouds, and, in 
the distance, the summits of Mauna Kea and Mauna Loa on the 
island of Hawaii. The summit area is a popular destination for 
watching sunrises and sunsets. On the return trip, visitors are 
cautioned to use low gears for the highway's steep downhill 
grade. 

From the White Hill parking area, a spur road goes approximately 
0.7 mile to the true summit of Haleakala at Red Hill (Puu Ula 
Ula). This road was not a part of the original highway plans and 
was constructed by the army prior to World War II. The spur road 
grades vary from about 7 percent to over 13 percent. At the 
10,023' summit area is a parking lot with stairs leading to the 
summit observatory building and interpretive exhibits. There is 
also a short trail that follows the ridge of the hill and, 
depending on the weather, provides views of clouds or the Pacific 
Ocean and Maui. The observatories and facilities of "Science 
City" are visible from Red Hill. 

TRAVEL TO HALEAKALA BEFORE 1935 

Numerous archaeological sites including heiau (temples), 
platforms, petroglyphs, and burial sites indicate that Haleakala 
was a significant destination for ancient Hawaiians. Precious 
resources such as ankaramite, a dense rock used for adze making, 
were gathered near the summit. 5 Slingstones have been found in 
the crater district, suggesting that ancient people visited 
Haleakala to hunt birds whose feathers were used in traditional 
art. According to Hawaiian tradition, the crater was also a 
sacred place where religious ceremonies were conducted. 
Hawaiians often buried their dead in isolated, remote areas, thus 
making the crater a favored burial site. Finally, the crater was 
an important link in Maui's transportation network; trails 
through the crater allowed for easier travel to East Maui. The 
Kihapiilani Highway, or the King's Highway, was probably the most 
established trail. This was a thoroughfare paved with smooth 

5 Kyselka, Maui, 133. 
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rock that led from the summit area, through the crater and Kaupo 
Gap, to East Maui. 6 

Three American missionaries stationed in Hawaii, Richard Green, 
Lorrin Andrews, and William Richards, were the first non
Hawaiians to record their ascent of the massive volcano in 1828. 
Natives told the missionaries that the way was long, but that the 
ascent was very easy. After an early start from an undetermined 
location in East Maui, they reached the summit of Haleakala at 
about five o'clock in the afternoon. Although tired, they 
reported that they felt "richly repaid for the toil of the day, 
by the grandeur and beauty of the scene." Elaborating on this 
statement, they continued: "The clouds . . were far below us; 
so that we saw the upper side of them, while the reflection of 
the sun painting their verge with varied tints, made them appear 
like enchantment. We gazed on them with admiration, and longed 
for the pencil of Raphael, to give perpetuity to a prospect, 
which awakened in our bosoms unutterable emotions." After 
reaching the summit, the missionary party descended about a mile 
and spent the night within twenty feet of the precipice. The 
wind reminded them of a November night in New England and the 
temperature dropped from 77° to 43°. 7 

Thirteen years later, Charles Wilkes and his party explored and 
mapped the area as part of the United States Exploring 
Expedition. His expedition included a few missionaries and their 
students and was guided by six natives who were paid 25 cents a 
day with an additional 25 cents a day allowed for their food. 
Wilkes' account of his trip referred to the volcano as Mauna 
Haleakala, or House of the Sun, although he admitted he could not 
discover why it was so named. Some residents speculated that the 
name derived from the sun rising over the mountain and over to 
the people of West Maui. Wilkes noted the plant life and geology 
of the mountain and commented on the severe weather, "The driving 
of the sleet before the strong gale soon affected the 

6 Gail Bartholomew, Maui Remembers: A Local History (Honolulu: 
Mutual Publishing, 1994), 138. 

7 Missionary Herald XXV, no. 8 (August 1829): 246-251. 
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missionaries and native students, the latter of whom for the 
first time, felt the effects of cold." 8 

Other than sailors from the mid-nineteenth century whaling boom 
in Hawaii, tourists on Maui were rare until the late nineteenth 
century. In 1881, Constance Frederica Gordon-Cumming described 
her horseback trip to Haleakala's summit. Guided by two natives, 
her party commenced in Makawao, situated on the slopes of 
Haleakala at an elevation of 1,500'. There were two choices for 
lodging between Makawao and the summit: S. T. Alexander's 
mountain house in Olinda (located at approximately the 6,000' 
elevation, east of today's Haleakala Highway), or a campsite in a 
'lava bubble' (cave) about a mile below the summit. The 
recommended starting time from Olinda was 2:00 a.m. in order to 
reach the summit by sunrise, after which dense mists often 
obscured the crater view. Having stayed up until midnight to dry 
their wet clothing, Gordon-Cumming's party started late, at 6 
a.m. She commented that the ascent was gradual so that there was 
no difficulty in riding the entire distance. Arriving well after 
sunrise, the crater was filled with clouds and the travelers 
waited six hours to view the spectacle. They delayed their 
descent until the "last moment," returning to Olinda by dark. 9 

By 1890, tourism was established in the Hawaiian Islands and 
Haleakala was Maui's prime attraction. Although access to the 
crater was not easy, The Tourists' Guide Through the Hawaiian 
Islands described the various ways visitors could reach the 
summit of Haleakala. Travel was available from several points, 
including central Maui's main town at the time, Wailuku (near 
Kahului); the north shore town of Paia; or Makawao, above Paia. 
The best option, according to this guidebook, was to start from 
Paia, because it was the terminus of the Maui Railroad and "but 
fifteen miles to the summit." One could ride on horseback from 
Wailuku, but travel on the railroad was favored because it was 

8 Charles Wilkes, Narrative of the United States Exploring 
Expedition During the Years 1838, 1839, 1840, 1841, 1842, vol. 4 (New 
York: G.P. Putnam, 1856), 252-254. 

9 Constance Frederica Gordon-Cumming, "The Largest Extinct 
Volcano. (An Ascent of Haleakala.)," Scribner's Monthly 22, no. 2 
(June 1881): 274. 
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easy and there usually was not much of a delay in starting for 
Haleakala when the horses were reserved in advance. From Paia, 
there was a good carriage road for about six miles to the Makawao 
Seminary, which was a suggested stop for travelers so that they 
could see what a "Godsend" it had been in educating Hawaiians. 
The writer advised that tourists proceeding past Makawao should 
come armed with a letter of introduction to the Honorable Henry 
Baldwin of Haiku so that he would be obliged to give them the 
keys to his charming Olinda retreat, the starting point for trips 
to the summit. At Olinda, there was good pasturage for the 
horses and a comfortable house of ten rooms. Tourists had to 
provide themselves with at least three days' rations as well as 
the extra clothing required at Olinda's high elevation. Spending 
the night at Olinda was also recommended as a way to acclimatize 
before climbing to Haleakala's summit at 10,000'. 

From Olinda, travelers began the ascent of Haleakala. The old 
bridle path was reported to have been recently improved and easy 
to follow even by the dim light of the stars. There were no 
diverging paths to mislead visitors (as there had been between 
Makawao and Olinda) and the trail was plainly outlined. This 
part of the journey was steeper than the preceding sections, 
although the guidebook emphasized that it was not as steep as one 
might expect. The sunrise view had been established as an 
obligatory activity by 1890, and tourists started their ascent as 
early as 2:00 a.m., which also allowed time for horses to travel 
at a slow pace. According to the tourist literature, the arduous 
travel was worthwhile, as travelers were rewarded with a view of 
"the most stupendous of nature's works." The author was 
impressed with the crater's immense size, asserting that it could 
hold the whole of New York City south of Central Park. 10 

With tourism on Maui established, the first summit facility, a 
rest house, was constructed near the crater's edge in 1894. C. 
H. Dickey, father of prominent local architect C. W. Dickey, was 
an early enthusiast and booster for Haleakala in "the old days" 
when visitors slept in caves about a quarter-mile below the 

10 Henry M. Whitney, comp. and ed., The Tourists' Guide Through 
the Hawaiian Islands, Descriptive of Their Scenes and Scenery 
(Honolulu: The Hawaiian Gazette Company, 1890), 79-81. 
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summit. Will Dickey, as he was commonly known, started a 
subscription campaign for the rest house, collecting $5.00 from 
individuals throughout Maui. H. P. Baldwin, one of Maui's most 
prominent sugar plantation owners, furnished laborers to 
construct the building. Each Monday before daybreak, workers set 
out from Hamakua Poko (near Paia) for the summit, walked twenty 
to twenty-five miles to the construction site, worked for the 
week, and returned to Hamakua Poko on Saturday afternoons. They 
worked in blinding, bitterly cold rain on many days, and were 
housed in rude shelters that provided little protection from the 
elements. The work was completed in two months, but the 
building's roof was torn off in a storm several years later. 
Mauians were not discouraged, however, and Worth Osbun Aiken of 
Olinda, an early Haleakala enthusiast who first climbed to the 
crater in 1891, collected funds to re-roof the rest house so that 
it could continue to provide shelter to tourists and local 
visitors. Under his direction, a concrete floor was laid and 
metal sills installed in the windows and doors. 11 

Organized visitor services to Haleakala's summit became available 
in the early twentieth century. Around 1901, Aiken began 
offering expeditions to Haleakala by horseback from his Olinda 
residence, Idlewilde. Aiken's horse transport business took 
visitors to the summit and into the crater. After more than 100 
trips into the crater during his thirty years of business, he 
sold the operation to E. J. Walsh in 1931. 12 

In 1911, The Maui News reported that tourist visits to Haleakala 
were increasing, though a 1914 editorial complained that 
Haleakala still attracted relatively few tourists. The newspaper 
pointed out that Kilauea, on the island of Hawaii, received many 
more visitors because it was accessible by road and Haleakala was 
not. The paper opined: 

11 Maui News Haleakala Souvenir Edition, Supplement to Maui News, 
Issued in Commemoration of the Official Opening of the Scenic Highway 
to the Summit of Haleakala, the World's Greatest Dormant Volcano 
{Wailuku, HI: Maui Publishing Co., February 23, 1935), 9. 

12 Haleakala Souvenir Edition, 90; and "E. J. Walsh Buys Aiken 
Mountain Interests Here," Maui News, September 23, 1931, 1-2. 
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The average tourist is past middle age, and the most of 
them are men and women who have spent their lives in soft 
occupations within great cities. Many of them are 
invalids or semi-invalids. Not one in fifty is 
physically able to stand the shaking up of a ride for 
eight exceedingly rough miles; or sleeping on the ground 
among the fleas and filth of the "rest-house" at the 
summit of our mountain. 13 

The editorial foreshadowed the competition for improved roads to 
attract tourists that would develop between the islands of Maui 
and Hawaii in the coming decades. 

Despite the challenging access to Haleakala, tourists continued 
to visit the site and Maui residents remained committed to 
providing visitor services. The increasing number of visitors, 
as well as vandalism, rendered the rest house inadequate by 1914. 
Another subscription was started by Honolulu Advertiser publisher 
Lorrin A. Thurston, who was a staunch lobbyist for the 
establishment of Hawaii National Park. The Maui Chamber of 
Commerce supported Thurston's efforts and helped raise the funds 
needed beyond the $1525 originally collected. A new concrete 
rest house on the edge of the crater was built in 1914 for $4000. 
In 1924-25, two sleeping dormitories, an observation room, and a 
concrete water tank were added at a cost of $11,000. By then, 
Mauians had raised and spent nearly $20,000 for improvements to 
accommodate visitors at Haleakala, creating an even stronger 
demand for improved access to the crater. 14 

WANTED: A ROAD TO THE SUMMIT 

A road to the summit of Haleakala was considered essential for 
the growth of tourism on Maui. It is likely that the first 
written suggestion for a road to Haleakala's summit appeared in 

13 "Makawao News Item," Maui News, January 14, 1911, 2; and "Our 
Neglected Assets," Maui News, June 6, 1914, 4. 

14 Haleakala Souvenir Edition, 9. The rest house facilities were 
given to the NPS in 1934. 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER No. HI-52 

(Page 19) 

The Maui News in 1912. 15 At that time, getting to Haleakala 
involved a five-day round trip from hotels in Wailuku. 16 Even 
though only eight miles of the trip was by horseback over easy 
terrain, one Maui citizen claimed that the mere mention of 
"horseback" made the trip to Haleakala sound like a strenuous 
undertaking and deterred most tourists from making the journey. 
If a road were built, it would encourage visitors who previously 
neglected the summit to return to Maui and also attract those who 
had never been to Maui, both from the U.S. mainland and from the 
other Hawaiian islands. 17 Alexander Hume Ford extolled the 
virtues of Haleakala and a road to the summit in a lengthy letter 
to the Maui News. According to Ford, a road to the summit would 
take tourists "in a jiffy from the steamer wharf to the edge of 
the earth's greatest extinct crater, the rim of which is just two 
miles above the smiling ocean." Ford also emphasized the 
competition for tourists. He praised Maui's primary attraction 
over those of the island of Hawaii, pointing out that the Kilauea 
volcano was frequently inactive, but that the "wondrous beauties 
of Haleakala" were always there for the tourist's pleasure. Ford 
asserted that the crater provided Maui with "the greatest 
possible tourist asset in the world." His big dreams for 
Haleakala included a comfortable hotel on the crater rim as well 
as a road into the crater itself. He stressed that it was a 
shame that Haleakala was neglected and that only eight miles of 
road kept travelers from what he claimed to be "the most 
wonderful scene from Gods [sic] great picture book." An 
editorial agreed with Ford's letter and claimed that a road would 
not be impossible to construct and "would open to popular tourist 
travel the most wonderful sight in the Pacific." A Maui News 
writer predicted that word of a comfortable automobile road to 
Haleakala Crater would spread all over the world and the 
subsequent rush of tourists would tax Maui's hotel accommodations 
to the limit, which was presumably a favorable development. 18 

15 Alexander Hume Ford, "Advocates Big Road Project," Maui News, 
August 24, 1912, 2; and "Road to Haleakala," editorial on Ford's 
letter, Maui News, August 24, 1912, 3. 

16 "Haleakala is Mecca of Maui," Maui News, August 31, 1912, 1. 

17 "Maui Boosted by Mrs. Yates," Maui News, November 9, 1912, 3. 

18 Ford, "Advocates Big Road Project," 2; and "Road to Haleakala," 
3. 
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These early supporters of the Haleakala road considered their 
options. In 1912, a civil engineer named Harvey who was "well
known" on Maui estimated that $300,000 would cover the cost of 
building a road to the summit, through the crater, out through 
the gap, and down to the south coast. 19 Sheriff Clem Crowell 
proclaimed that if Maui did not get the road in the next few 
years, it would be her own fault. He pointed out that 
territorial convicts who had been building roads on the island of 
Hawaii for six or seven years were scheduled to return to 
Honolulu. Crowell favored sending the prisoners to Maui to build 
Haleakala Highway, if the people of Maui and territorial governor 
supported the idea. "It isn't the fastest way to get work done," 
Crowell observed, "but it is undoubtedly the cheapest, and is 
just as satisfactory in the end. " 20 A week later, the Maui 
Chamber of Commerce met to discuss strategies for making 
Haleakala more accessible. Armed with a letter from a mainland 
visitor calling for easier access to the crater, Chamber members 
agreed to ask the county supervisors to consider using prison 
labor. Aiken spearheaded the Chamber's efforts. At his 
insistence, a committee was named to promote the road issue. 21 A 
Maui News editorial speculated that another possible option for 
access to Haleakala might be the construction of an electric 
railroad. 22 

The excitement generated by discussions about a road to Haleakala 
prompted Mauians to begin considering possible routes for a 
summit road as early as 1915. There was already a trail from 
Olinda, but Kula, situated west of Olinda on Haleakala's leeward 
(dry) slopes, was the preferred route for several reasons. 
First, Kula had more agreeable weather conditions than Olinda and 
Makawao, which were subject to frequent heavy rain. Second, a 
decent road already reached to Kula's 4,000' elevation, providing 
a fair start to the summit. Convict labor was already re-grading 
that particular section of road and when they finished, the plan 

19 "Haleakala Road," Maui News, August 31, 1912, 2. 

20 "Help for Haleakala Road," Maui News, July 4, 1914, 2. 

21 "Chamber of Commerce Considers Haleakala," Maui News, July 11, 
1914, 1. 

22 "Haleakala and the Future," Maui News, October 10, 1914, 2. 
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was to continue to Haleakala. 23 The Chamber of Commerce 
reiterated its support for using prison labor and adopted a 
motion requesting that the county's superintendent of public 
works make a preliminary survey of the road and estimate costs. 24 

The Olinda route was not completely forgotten. In 1917, an 
automobile driven by Alexander Hume Ford used this route to 
attempt an ascent of Haleakala and came within three miles of the 
summit. An engineer accompanied Ford and claimed that he could 
build a four-mile road above Olinda for $15,000. The engineer 
determined that the entire road to the summit could be built for 
only $50,000. Ford labeled Maui a "motorists' paradise" and 
tried to get the Chamber of Commerce to endorse his proposal for 
getting a Haleakala road from Olinda built by subscription. 25 

The Inter-Island Steam Navigation Company joined the local debate 
in 1920, promoting the road as a means of increasing tourist 
traffic and thereby fostering economic development and related 
improvements. W. 0. Smith, director of the company, visited Maui 
and told residents that the easiest way to obtain improved 
steamer service to Maui was to construct a road to Haleakala. He 
pointed out that steamer service to the island of Hawaii was 
profitable because tourists were drawn to the island by the fact 
that they could comfortably travel by road to visit the volcano. 
If Maui constructed a road to Haleakala, he suggested, the island 
would attract a similar number of visitors, providing the 
steamship company with incentive to improve service and 
benefiting tourists and locals alike. He estimated that a summit 
road would cost about $250,000 and predicted that the road would 
pay for itself through increased tourism revenues. 26 A few years 
later, steamer company representatives reiterated that Maui would 

23 "Haleakala Road May Be By Way of Kula," Maui News, August 14, 
1915, 1. 

24 "Territorial Survey of Haleakala Road," Maui News, November 5' 
1915, 1. 

25 "Maui is Motorists' Paradise Says Ford," Maui News, April 27, 
191 7, 1. 

26 "W.O. Smith Urges Road to Haleakala," Maui News, April 23, 
1920, 1. 
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not prosper from tourism until there was a good road to 
Haleakala. They pointed out that it was difficult for them to 
"sell Maui" because tourists in the 1920s demanded easy 
accessibility; fewer and fewer people were willing to climb into 
a saddle to go sightseeing. 27 

Included in the discussions of building a road to Haleakala was 
the question of who should pay for the new road. In 1916, Hawaii 
National Park (HNP) was established, with Haleakala as the Maui 
unit of the park. "On the ground administration" of Hawaii 
National Park started in 1922, although there was little NPS 
activity on Maui for many years. Despite HNP's apparent lack of 
interest in Maui, W. 0. Smith of the steamship company asserted 
that it was reasonable to hope that the national parks "bureau" 
might someday develop the Haleakala road project. He also 
advised that it would be good business for Maui residents to 
tackle the job themselves, sooner rather than later. 

The Maui News pointed out that Maui had not built the road on its 
own because numerous more pressing road projects were needed for 
industrial and commercial purposes. The road up Haleakala was 
viewed as a purely recreational route, while other roads on Maui 
were necessary for the island's commercial development. By 1923, 
however, Mauians were beginning to view Haleakala road as an 
important commercial enterprise, without which Maui could not 
develop its tourism industry. As such, Mauians asserted that the 
legislature should appropriate territorial funds for the road 
because the route would benefit the entire territory, not just 
Maui County. 28 

In 1920, the National Park Service's growing interest in a road 
to the summit of Haleakala was noted by Horace Albright, at that 
time Field Assistant to the Director of the National Park 
Service. Albright visited Haleakala's summit via the Olinda 
route and reported, "Ultimately a road should be built from 
Olinda to the summit of Haleakala, in order that everybody may 
make the ascent in comfort and enjoy the wonderful effects of 

27 "Making Haleakala Easy," Maui News, July 27, 1923, 4. 

28 "W.O. Smith," l; and "Making Haleakala Easy," 4. 
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sunset and sunrise to be observed from the crater's rim." 
Albright declared, "Such a road would cost a large sum of money, 
but it is no more than Hawaii deserves, considering the fact that 
she has not her share in the benefits of the Federal Road Aid 
Act." He recommended that the park service should "keep in mind 
the advisability of building a road to the rim of the crater and 
make the necessary surveys for same." 2 9 

The first superintendent assigned to Hawaii National Park, Thomas 
Boles, made his first trip to Maui in 1924. Most of his expenses 
were paid by Maui's Haleakala enthusiasts. Boles toured East 
Maui by horseback and was astonished when he looked at the 
Haleakala rest house register and saw that fifty-nine persons had 
visited the summit in the first two weeks of month. Impressed 
with this display of local interest, he noted that Hawaii 
National Park could increase its attendance with comparatively 
little expense for roads and trails. 30 Boles also spoke to the 
Maui Chamber of Commerce, whose members were interested not only 
in the possibilities of a Haleakala road, but also in general 
park development issues. 

Although the Haleakala section had been a part of Hawaii National 
Park since 1916, the National Park Service had no administrative 
services on Maui and many Mauians believed that this made 
Haleakala appear less important than the more developed portion 
of the park on the "big island" of Hawaii. Boles explained that 
some of the difficulties on Maui stemmed from delays and 
complications in the land acquisition process. Much of the 
Haleakala lands had been privately owned. He reported that the 
difficulties in land transfers on Maui appeared to have been 
solved, so that the Maui section would become what Mauians 
termed, a "real" national park. Boles also told his Maui 
audience that the Kilauea section had required most of his 
attention and that only $10,000 in funding had been allocated to 
the Haleakala section. He stated, however, that the park service 
fully intended to construct a road to Haleakala's summit. Boles 

29 Horace Albright, Field Assistant to the Director, National Park 
Service, "Annual Report," 1920, 25-26, pamphlet files, HAVO library. 

30 Thomas Boles, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1924, 
HAVO library. 
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explained that a bill was soon to be introduced in Congress for 
appropriations for approach roads to national parks throughout 
the country. Haleakala would likely benefit when these funds 
became available. Boles also stated that he would not support 
the development of a road through the crater itself, asserting 
that this would spoil the natural scenery. 31 

The same year that Boles made his first trip to Haleakala, 
National Park Service Director Stephen Mather's annual report to 
Congress asserted that the Haleakala section of Hawaii National 
Park was worthy of early consideration for additional 
development, noting that local enthusiasm would contribute 
greatly the success of the proposed projects. Much of Mather's 
report, however, was focused on the Kilauea section of Hawaii 
National Park, leading Mauians to believe that the prospect of 
federal aid was not particularly promising. 32 

Interest in the Haleakala road continued, however. In May 1925, 
Congressional Representatives W. C. Cramton of Michigan and J. A. 
Taylor of West Virginia visited Maui and toured Haleakala with 
local officials, including Governor Wallace Farrington. Cramton 
was chairman of the House Appropriations Sub-committee for the 
Department of the Interior and supported the proposal to build a 
road to the Haleakala Crater. He predicted that within a few 
years of completion, 20,000 people a year would visit the summit. 
Cramton's support was contingent upon this federally funded road 
being entirely within the national park. At the time, the 
boundary of HNP's Haleakala section extended only a short 
distance beyond the crater. Some road advocates were apparently 
promoting the idea of buying a narrow right-of-way instead of 
protecting the approach road with a broader enlargement of the 
park, but Cramton made it clear that he would not accept such a 
"shoestring strip." 

Cramton told Mauians about a new, highly publicized three-year 
$2.5 million national park road building program approved by 

31 "Road to Crater Not Mere Dream, Chamber Is Told," Maui News, 
August 23, 1924, 1, 6. 

32 "Haleakala Worthy Of Consideration By U.S. Government," Maui 
News, December 13, 1924, 1. 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER No. HI-52 

(Page 25) 

Congress, although he did not explain why the bill had not 
included Haleakala. He suggested that a separate appropriation 
was possible and promised to support it. Cramton made no 
guarantee that an appropriation would be forthcoming any time 
soon, but he seemed confident that funding would be secured in 
the near future, provided that adequate acreage could be obtained 
down to extend the park down to the starting point of the 
proposed road. Cramton also attempted to assuage Mauians' fears 
about the NPS's apparent lack of interest on their island. He 
explained that although Haleakala was minimally developed and 
private lands had not yet been ceded to the federal government, 
the Haleakala section was a vital part of Hawaii National Park. 
The congressman was impressed with Maui's "spirit of cooperation" 
and encouraged Mauians to continue displaying it. 33 When Cramton 
returned to Washington, he took slides of Haleakala with him for 
use in his public lectures. 34 

Following Cramton's visit to Maui, the Chamber of Commerce and 
The Maui News worked to keep the subject of a Haleakala road 
alive and worked on a plan to obtain the necessary land. A Maui 
News editorial promoted the project as a commercial road, not 
just a scenic highway, emphasizing that catering to tourists was 
just as much a commercial enterprise as more obviously 
utilitarian pursuits. Scenic assets not accessible to visitors 
represented a loss of potential revenues that could be recouped 
by road development. Once again, the use of convict labor for 
road construction was encouraged. 35 

HAWAII NATIONAL PARK DEVELOPMENT 

Prior to the construction of Haleakala Highway in 1935, the 
Haleakala section of Hawaii National Park could be described as a 
forgotten stepchild. During the period 1922-1933, the NPS was 

33 "Federal Road To Top Of Haleakala Favored, " Maui News, May 2 o, 
1925, 1. 

34 "The Haleakala Road," Maui News, October 25, 1925, 3. 

35 "Haleakala Road Is Considered At C. of C. Meet," Maui News, May 
30, 1925, l; and "A Road to the Summit," Maui News, June 13, 1925, 4. 
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primarily concerned with improvements in the Kilauea section of 
the park. There was no permanent park service staff on Maui, no 
visitor services aside from a rest house operated by the private 
sector, and few resources dedicated to the area. Although 
Haleakala was part of Hawaii National Park since 1916, park 
service activities and administration in the Haleakala section 
were minimal. Supervision was almost non-existent due to the 
lack of easy transportation in the Haleakala section and 
logistical problems caused by the fact that the "main" park and 
its employees were stationed on the island of Hawaii. Few park 
personnel ever came to the Haleakala section. In 1932, HNP 
Superintendent E.P. Leavitt noted that not much was being done in 
the Haleakala section, as it was exorbitantly expensive to send a 
ranger from headquarters on the Big Island to do work on Maui. 
When there was funding to send someone to Maui, the park tried to 
have the ranger do several projects during a single visit. 
Leavitt believed that, before long, it would be necessary to 
"give maintenance work there proper attention." It is unclear 
what kind of maintenance work the park service was doing. 36 

In 1921, Maui residents expressed concern about the lack of 
supervision in the Haleakala section of the national park. Their 
concerns were prompted by the lack of protection for the rare 
ahinahina (silversword). The Chamber of Commerce urged the 
federal government to do something to protect the plant before it 
became extinct. Mauians scolded the government for creating a 
national park and then having no park officials to make or 
enforce rules, claiming, "As yet Haleakala has been taken over as 
a National Park in little but in name." Local residents feared 
that by the time authorities made rules, it might be too late to 
save the silversword. 37 

The drive for a new road to the summit was the impetus as well as 
the means for development of the Haleakala section. It took 
nearly twenty years after the establishment of Hawaii National 
Park for the administrative situation to improve in the Haleakala 
section. Only after the Haleakala Highway was built did the 

4. 

36 E.P. Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," December 1932. 

37 "The Silver Sword," Semi-Weekly Maui News, September 20, 1921, 
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National Park Service assume active administration of the area. 
When the road was completed in 1935, a ranger was assigned to the 
district and ranger quarters were built. The park service then 
began constructing visitor-related facilities, including comfort 
stations and a glass-enclosed observatory that provided a view of 
the crater, museum space, and protection from the elements. 38 

These developments would have been very limited, if not 
impossible, without the Haleakala Highway; their cost would have 
been almost prohibitive and few visitors would have been able to 
take advantage of the facilities without the easy access offered 
by the road. 

After the road opened in 1935, Hawaii National Park assigned a 
detachment of twenty-three Civilian Conservation Corps enrollees 
to repair old trails and build new ones. Signs were erected to 
guide visitors. The rest house received a major clean-up. 
Protection of natural resources was begun with reforestation and 
silversword propagation projects. The road also allowed the NPS 
to station a ranger in the area to assist visitors and guard 
against misuse. Noting that the highway's completion shortened 
the time required for a trip to the crater and back from two days 
to four hours, NPS Landscape Architect Merle Sager proclaimed: 
"Administratively this highway marks the real beginning of 
service to the public by reason of accessibility and a greater 
degree of protection. " 39 The Haleakala Highway not only brought 
the National Park Service to Haleakala, it opened Haleakala and 
Maui to the world. 

SURVEYS FOR A ROAD TO THE HOUSE OF THE SUN 

In October 1925 Superintendent Boles announced that a survey for 
the proposed Haleakala road would begin. Boles was confident 
that with Cramton's support, an appropriation for the road would 
be made the following year and that the road might be completed 

38 Haleakala Souvenir Edition, p. 71. 

39 Merel S. Sager, "Final Construction Report Haleakala Highway, 
Project 7, Hawaii National Park, Island of Maui, T. H., April 16, 
1935," U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service (Hawaii 
National Park, 1935), 1, HAVO archives. 
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within the next three years. 40 The Maui News heralded the 
announcement "one of the best pieces of news that had ever come 
to Maui," proclaiming the proposed road as a great step towards 
realizing the goal of enhancing the island's attraction as a 
tourist destination. 41 

Haleakala Highway would be designed and constructed following 
standard National Park Service road-building policies, which were 
based on the 1926 memorandum of agreement between the Park 
Service and the Bureau of Public Roads. The interagency 
agreement allowed the NPS to use the BPR's expertise and 
organization to conduct surveys, determine contract 
specifications, and manage construction. Park superintendents 
and NPS landscape engineers determined the locations and 
character of park roads. This ensured that park roads were built 
to the highest engineering standards while protecting landscapes 
and park values. The 1926 agreement provided the framework for 
decades of cooperation between the NPS and BPR, including the 
design and construction of Haleakala Highway. 42 The Haleakala 
Highway project involved some of the most well-known names in the 
National Park Service, from early conceptualization of the road 
by Director Horace Albright to the planning and construction 
phases that included BPR engineer Frank A. Kittredge and NPS 
landscape architects Thomas Vint and Merel S. Sager. 

In October 1925, a "hurried" reconnaissance survey for the 
proposed Haleakala Highway considered an Olinda route. The 
survey was conducted by Superintendent Boles, BPR Senior Highway 
Engineer Kittredge, and BPR Honolulu District Engineer Frank 
Wheeler. Kittredge had extensive experience in building park 
roads and was considered one of the BPR's best location 

40 "Survey Party Will Work On Mountain In About Two Weeks, 11 Maui 
News, October 14, 1925, 1. 

41 "Haleakala Road Survey to Start; Engineer Comes, 11 Maui News, 
October 10, 1925, 1. 

42 Ethan Carr, Wilderness by Design: Landscape Architecture and 
the National Park Service (Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press, 
1998), 98, 174-175. 
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engineers. 43 While the engineers flagged out a route from the 
rest house towards Olinda, Boles made an independent 
reconnaissance of the crater rim to locate suitable observation 
points convenient to the turns on the proposed road. The 
superintendent was also mindful of the need for more than a 
"shoestring right-of-way" and looked for park boundary changes 
that might be desirable for the new road. Boles remarked that 
this was his third trip to the summit of Haleakala and observed 
that each time he went he became more enthusiastic about this 
part of Hawaii National Park. The superintendent asserted that 
he was "more and more convinced" this section of the park was 
entitled to early consideration in Hawaii National Park road 
projects. "It is a guaranteed attraction," he noted, "and is not 
dependent on the intermittant [sic] performance of some one 
feature like Kilauea." He also observed that Haleakala was 
technically entitled to be rated as an active volcano, since it 
had experienced a documented lava flow as recently as 1750. 
Boles noted that volcanic activity at Kilauea on the Big Island 
seemed to be occurring less and less frequently, and realized 
that Hawaii National Park should be developing other features 
that could be depended on as "guaranteed" attractions rather than 
relying on unpredictable volcanic eruptions. 44 

When Kittredge reported on his 1925 survey work at Haleakala, he 
described two feasible locations for a road to the summit: the 
Olinda and Kula routes. He noted that the Haleakala section did 
not yet have sufficient land on which to build a road; the park 
boundary extended only a short distance beyond the crater rim. 
If the Park Service were to build a road, he insisted, it would 
need to acquire additional land. The federal government would 
not accept a road that had a limited right-of-way and traversed 
private property. Kittredge observed that the distance between 
Olinda and the crater was approximately twenty miles. The first 
ten miles passed through pastures owned by the Baldwin family. 
The Baldwins also owned the steep brush land extending into the 
higher elevations near the crater, land Kittredge labeled as an 

43 McClelland, Presenting Nature, 109. Kittredge became the chief 
engineer of the National Park Service in 1927. 

44 Boles, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1925, 
November 1925, and December 1925. 
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"absolutely worthless rock area," suggesting it was possible that 
Baldwin would be willing to exchange this land for another area 
outside the national park. Assuming that such a transaction 
could be completed, Kittredge used revised park boundaries that 
began at the dividing line at the 7,000' elevation between 
Baldwin's valuable pasture land and the "worthless" areas up to 
Haleakala' s summit. 45 

The second route Kittredge investigated began at the rest house 
and proceeded northwest along the mountain, and then 
southeasterly to a junction with the county road in Kula. This 
route would traverse several pieces of private property and 
territorial government land and required only one switchback. 
Kittredge did not favor the Kula route, as he believed it was not 
particularly scenic. Its only benefit would be a more easily 
acquired right-of-way. Kittredge regarded the Olinda option as 
significantly more scenic. It began at the rest house, proceeded 
one-half mile northwest, then switchbacked through easy 
topography. This route provided extensive views of Maui. The 
switchback arrangement was desirable because it provided frequent 
changes of scenery. The Olinda route also provided several sharp 
turns at the crater rim and could serve as a logical starting 
point for a spur road going into the crater. Kittredge noted 
that the main road might touch the crater rim and afford views 
from several points, an arrangement he considered "to be of great 
scenic value. " 46 

Kittredge surveyed a distance of approximately ten miles. He 
recommended using "practical" grades of 5 or 6 percent at the 
volcano's high altitude to prevent vehicles from overheating on 
the way up and brakes from burning-out on the way down, noting 
that these conditions would be detrimental to the road's intended 
role as a relaxing pleasure drive. The suggested pavement width 
was 8' wide, well below NPS standards. Kittredge admitted that 
this would be regarded as too narrow soon after the highway 
opened, but noted that the proposed alignment and grade would 

45 Frank A. Kittredge, "Investigation Road Program, Hawaii 
National Park," U.S. Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Public Roads 
(Honolulu, 1925), 15, NARA. 

46 Kittredge, "Investigation Road Program," 13-14. 
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! make widening possible. He recommended using 3/4" crushed rock 
pavement with a fine crushed surfacing material to make the road 
usable during the settlement period. Blind curves were to have a 
200' radius and open curves a minimum 100' radius. Heavy 
rainfall and runoff on the north side of Haleakala made the 
provision of adequate drainage features an important 
consideration. Kittredge believed that cement rubble masonry 
would be the most practical material for drainage structures. 
Kittredge estimated that an average of twenty vehicles per day 
might use the Haleakala Highway, a figure that he believed was 
"conservatively high." He also noted that there were no funds 
available for this project, which he estimated would cost 
$333 I 850 • 47 

Road surveys in the 1920s were typically conducted in three 
stages: reconnaissance, preliminary, and location. Each 
successive survey was completed with a greater level of precision 
and descriptive information. 48 Shortly after Kittredge's 
"hurried" reconnaissance survey, a BPR survey team led by 
Assistant Highway Engineer E. J. McCracken ran preliminary lines 
for a proposed road from Olinda to the summit. 49 McCracken's 
team was challenged with locating a route to the summit with a 5 
percent grade. McCracken told The Maui News that he was 
optimistic that the road would be built within two years, but 
reminded Mauians that they needed to purchase the right-of-way 
before construction could begin. "Uncle Sam does not go out and 
buy right-of-way anywhere," he advised. "It is up to the 
territory to secure the right of way and hand it over to the 
[federal] government." Once that was accomplished, he asserted, 
it would be relatively easy to make the land accessible to the 
public. 50 McCracken's survey party worked down from the summit 
and initially made their headquarters at the rest house. After 
ten days of working from the summit, the party made their 

47 Kittredge, "Investigation Road Program," 14-15. 

48 Carr, Wilderness by Design, 169. 

49 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 2. 

so "Experts Begin Survey Work on Haleakala Road," Maui News, 
November 4, 1925, 1. 
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headquarters at Worth Aiken's Idlewilde for the next seventeen 
days. 51 

McCracken's more detailed analysis incorporated aspects of 
Kittredge's reconnaissance surveys. McCracken's line had one 
terminus at the crater rest house and the other at Olinda, with a 
spur road to Kula. To cross several large gulches along the 
route, he recommended building fords instead of bridges. Bridges 
might pose a problem because they would require sufficient 
clearance for the spans to avoid boulders that sometimes swept 
down the mountain, especially in heavy storms. 52 McCracken's 
survey was completed on December 4, 1925. 

While McCracken focused on engineering issues, Superintendent 
Boles was charged with determining the boundary changes needed to 
facilitate the road's construction. McCracken was instructed to 
base the request for road money only on the portion of the road 
that would be entirely within the park. Governor Farrington 
pledged to work for the necessary land acquisition. Boles 
characterized Haleakala's landowners as "high class men" and 
commended them for their friendly and cooperative attitude. 53 

BPR Honolulu District Engineer Wheeler included the Haleakala 
road project in his recommendations for Hawaii National Park in 
late 1925. The road from Olinda to the rest house would be 21.5 
miles long. 54 The Chamber of Commerce reacted quickly and 
lobbied to prioritize construction of the Haleakala road over 
other Hawaii National Park road projects. The Maui Chamber of 
Commerce asked for the support of other islands' elected 
officials and organizations, reiterating the argument that the 

51 "Survey Party Starts Work Proposed Way To Haleakala Summit, " 
Maui News, November 7, 1925, 1; and "Speeding Up Of Haleakala Road Is 
to Be Sought," Maui News, December 19, 1925, 1. 

52 "Experts Begin Survey, " 1; and "Federal Survey Nears 
Completion," Maui News, November 21, 1925, 1. 

53 Boles, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1924 and 
November 1925. 

54 "Road To Crater Included In Plan," Maui News, December 5, 1925, 
1. 
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island of Hawaii already had roads in its section of the park 
while Maui had none. Governor Farrington again expressed his 
support for the project. Even the Hilo Chamber of Commerce, on 
the rival island of Hawaii, came out in favor of the Haleakala 
road. 55 

Unfortunately for Maui, the National Park Service did not fund 
Haleakala Highway, though roads elsewhere in HNP continued to 
receive funding. Between 1927 and 1930 the superintendent's 
attention was focused on the Kilauea and Mauna Loa sections of 
the park. Mauians did not give up hope on their dream, however, 
and continued to keep the possible road project in the news, some 
even suggesting that the County of Maui should construct the 
road. A 1927 editorial acknowledged that the road would not be 
completed in the near future, but counseled that this was no 
reason to give up hope. 56 

The NPS continued to explore the project's feasibility. During 
the summer of 1931, a location survey was made by R. M. Belt, 
Senior Engineering Inspector Foreman of the Bureau of Public 
Roads, using the McCracken 1925 preliminary survey as a basis. 
The upper terminus was to be the rest house. The road would be 
located around Puu o Ilii for the purpose of providing views of 
the central Maui valley. The survey called for the road to make 
udips" into the crater three times at various elevations to 
provide additional views. 57 

After the survey was completed, NPS Chief Landscape Architect 
Thomas Vint suggested the terminus be changed from the rest house 
to White Hill, which was located nearer the summit of Haleakala. 
Vint had inspected both the Hawaii and Maui sections of Hawaii 
National Park and had been working on park planning for both 
areas. He proposed having the road terminate at White Hill, 
about 2.5 miles beyond the rest house, where there would be space 
for parking. Vint believed that it would be easier to get good 

55 "Speeding Up," 1; and "Road Plans Between Maui and Hawaii Is In 
Sight," Maui News, January 9, 1926, 1. 

56 "National Park Progress," Maui News, February 12, 1927, 3. 

57 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1931. 
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views from White Hill, since it was not obscured in clouds as 
often as the rest house was. Leavitt requested Vint's approval 
of the White Hill extension so that permission from Washington 
could be secured for the survey changes. BPR Engineer Wheeler 
had not been aware of this proposal and responded that he would 
need an additional $1000 to revise the surveys and that $184,000 
would not be enough to complete the new road. The survey party 
returned to the field to revise the survey and locate the White 
Hill extension. 58 

In February 1932, NPS Assistant Landscape Architect John Wosky 
inspected the Belt survey. As a result of his study, the Belt 
survey was abandoned, the idea of using the rest house has a 
destination was abandoned, and the upper terminus became the 
White Hill area. Wosky's rejection of the BPR survey 
demonstrated that the BPR and NPS had different approaches to 
road building. More importantly, Wosky's refusal to accept the 
Belt survey showed how the 1926 NPS-BPR agreement was supposed to 
work: the NPS exercised its right to determine the location and 
character of park roads when scenic concerns and technical 
considerations came into conflict. Wosky's primary objective was 
to keep the road out of the crater. 59 It is unclear who decided 
that the road should not go into the crater, but Resident 
Landscape Architect Merel S. Sager felt that it seemed desirable 
to move the road away from the rim to prevent the motorist from 
viewing the crater until arriving at White Hill. In this 
scenario, the summit view of the crater would be the grand finale 
of the trip. 60 

58 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1931; H.L. 
Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey, Hawaii National Park, 
Island of Maui, Territory of Hawaii," U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, 
Bureau of Public Roads (Honolulu: January 16, 1933), 2, NARA. Thomas 
Vint became chief landscape architect in 1927 and had a forty-year 
career with the NPS. According to historian Ethan Carr, "No 
individual influenced Park Service planning process and design details 
in the late 1920s and 1930s more than Thomas Chalmers Vint." Carr, 
Wilderness by Design, 190. 

59 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 2; and 
Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 2. 

60 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4. 
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With the new provisos of avoiding the crater and having a White 
Hill terminus, Senior Engineering Inspector-Foreman H. L. Handley 
made a hurried reconnaissance survey in June 1932. This time, 
Handley's survey was governed by stipulations radioed from the 
San Francisco office of the BPR on June 1, 1932. The survey was 
to determine the most economical line possible, disregarding the 
park boundaries and following the mountain's contours as much as 
possible. This would provide a gentler grade and allow the 
builders to minimize expensive cuts and fills. Handley was 
instructed to survey based on a 6 percent grade above the rest 
house and to use grade compensation on switchbacks. He was 
instructed that short stretches of 7 percent grade could be 
introduced if found advisable. The new instructions specified 
that curves should have a minimum radius of 75', though the 
engineers were encouraged to create the most gradual curves 
possible. Specifications called for the road to be 8' wide, 
widening to 16' on switchbacks. 

Where excavations were necessary, the road was to include 
"daylight cuts," where the remnants of the original slope on the 
road's outer edge were eliminated to improve the view and provide 
a more naturalistic appearance. Another directive was the use of 
corrugated culverts with riprap ends or dry rubble masonry 
headwalls. Superintendent Leavitt was requested to make a report 
on additional land that might be needed where the survey extended 
beyond park boundaries. Handley and eight assistants began a 
location survey on October 9, 1932. A camp was established by 
the survey crew at the 7,100' elevation and maintained by the 
Grand Hotel. On October 27, the camp moved to the rest house to 
continue work from that location. 61 

Handley described how the difficult topography affected his 
location survey. To the casual observer, the mountain appeared a 
smooth hillside. The mountain was built, however, of successive 
flows of lava over which there was little soil. There were 
numerous small gullies to contend with, as well as two large 
ravines that almost paralleled each other about a half-mile 
apart. The engineer attempted to keep the line between the two 
ravines by using switchbacks as necessary until the line reached 

61 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 2, 28. 
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an elevation at which the ravines were small enough to cross 
without using large culverts or bridges. The ravine to the south 
was extremely rugged and deemed inadvisable to cross. Handley 
illustrated the problems of topography with survey photographs 
showing outcroppings of lava rock. Most of the route would 
involve excavation of volcanic rock with thin accumulations of 
soil, or, in some cases, drifts of ash and cinder material. The 
ash and cinder were useless for road building purposes. He noted 
that the close-grained blue basalt rock found in many locations 
was hard and brittle and did not weather. He based his 
conclusion on his observations of an adz-quarrying area near the 
summit, where stone chips were strewn about and had been there 
for more than a century. Handley noticed that "they [seemed] as 
fresh and unweathered as if made within the past year." 62 

Handley insisted that these conditions, coupled with the BPR's 
latest directives, necessitated a dramatic departure from 
previous proposals. Handley maintained that it was impossible to 
follow the previous reconnaissance survey "even approximately" 
without departing significantly from the mandate to follow the 
contours as closely as possible without increasing the grade at 
times to compensate for the additional length induced by the 
additional curvature. Handley explained that the instructions to 
locate the road on contour required a great deal of curvature. 
This reduced the average grade to 5 percent, causing an 
appreciably longer roadway to be required to reach the summit. 63 

Handley recalled the troubles he had in adhering to the 
instructions regarding a minimum radius of 75' while trying to 
establish long radius curves. In many cases, it was deemed 
impossible to use longer radius curves without making 
unjustifiable expenditures. Out of eight short radius reverses 
containing approximately 180° or more, there were four curves 
with 75' radii. In one case, six 48° curves and numerous 40° 
curves were used to fit the topography as closely as possible. 
Despite these extraordinary efforts, Handley noted: "Even with 
the use of these short radius curves, the line cannot be 

62 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 3-4. 

63 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 3. 
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considered a contour location in many places." He explained that 
lava ridges and sharp depressions made it impossible to locate a 
line on contour with permissible curves. In order to locate a 
line that would conform to BPR standards, it would be necessary 
to cut through the ridges and fill the valleys in a way that 
would increase the road's cost beyond reason. Taking everything 
into consideration, Handley's survey was made with the longest 
radius curves possible and the estimates were made for a full 16' 
surface on all blind curves and reverses. 64 There were no 
reverse curves in the survey; there was one compound curve. 
Eighty of the 109 curves had radii of more than 150', while only 
twenty-eight curves had radii of greater than 500'. In the 
10.667 miles of line survey, efforts were also made to maintain 
straight lines, or "tangents" of at least 100' between curves. 
In a few cases, this had to be reduced to accommodate the 
existing topography. 65 

The tone of Handley's comments on alignment and grade indicated 
his frustration in dealing with the BPR's specifications. He 
emphasized that the location survey was made with the 
understanding that all curves should be compensated and that some 
7 percent grades were acceptable. He noted that the BPR 
"presumed that the intention was to put in a rolling grade and 
gain all elevation possible with the limitations specified." The 
result of the BPR's instructions, if followed religiously, would 
be a greatly increased length of roadway. Handley concluded that 
he did not see any of his survey's design features as 
objectionable: tangents were made as long as possible, it was 
impossible to avoid changing grades on some curves, and even 
though some curves had no compensation, they were short. He 
reiterated that it was impossible to follow San Francisco's 
instructions without making an entirely new location survey 
independent of the reconnaissance survey, which was exactly what 
he did. 66 

64 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 20. 

65 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey, " 2 o. 
66 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 20-21. 
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Handley also recommended the construction a 35' span bridge over 
a deep gulch between stations 85+15 and 85+50 just above the park 
entrance. The bridge would be on a 40° curve and the suggested 
width was not less than 20'. The road surface at that point was 
11' wide. The survey also called for nine box culverts with 
cement rubble masonry. Handley advised using as little concrete 
as possible due to the fact that water was scarce on Haleakala 
and concrete relatively expensive. 67 

The survey also studied locations for parking areas and future 
park housing. Handley observed that the flat near the beginning 
of the line had the disadvantage of being perhaps the most windy 
and wet spot along the entire line. This area would be 
advantageous, however, in that it would provide water. The 
vicinity of Station 56+00 was deemed a desirable area for 
development as it provided sufficient space for rangers' quarters 
and a control station. It was sheltered from the wind, had a 
view of the park entrance, and afforded a wonderful view of the 
valley below. 68 

In planning for quarries and construction materials, Handley 
noted that very hard blue basalt could be obtained at almost any 
point along the line and all the streambeds showed outcroppings 
of good quarry rock. He recommended developing two or more 
quarries for the road project. One quarry could be developed 
near Station 190+00 along a stream and out of sight of the road. 
Another suggestion was that rock be gathered as fieldstone in the 
White Hill area for the upper three miles of road, taking 
advantage of a downhill haul at this high elevation. If the park 
objected to this quarry site, another quarry would have to be 
excavated below Station 350+00. Hauling rock from that location 
would add considerable cost to construction. Although quarries 
could be developed at other higher elevations, Handley doubted 
that they could be situated out of sight of the road, as required 
by an NPS policy that instructed contractors to avoid using 

67 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 21. 

68 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 22-23. 
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visible quarries and borrow pits. Rock for masonry was to be 
obtained at the construction location. 69 

The location survey was completed on November 21, 1932. On 
November 22, Handley and four of his assistants were transferred 
to the BPR's Honolulu office to complete the preliminary office 
work. The estimated cost for constructing a road to the summit 
of Haleakala was $398,463. The costs of field work for the 
survey and plans were $3,924.77. 70 

In keeping with the established NPS-BPR road building procedures, 
National Park officials made suggestions for improvements to the 
plans in progress while Handley's crew was conducting the 
Haleakala survey. Park personnel participated in planning and 
review; with NPS landscape engineers studying aesthetic and 
scenic concerns, including viewpoints and the smooth flow of the 
road over the landscape's natural contours. 71 In 1932, NPS 
landscape architect John B. Wosky spent almost a month making a 
thorough inspection of Hawaii National Park. Wosky, 
Superintendent Leavitt, and several other park employees visited 
the Haleakala section, where they noted that the proposed 
terminus at White Hill would make an excellent location for a 
hotel or rest house. Leavitt reported that Wosky went on foot 
from White Hill to the park's lower boundary and carefully 
studied all viewpoints, suggesting several changes along the 
route. He did not provide details of Wosky's proposed changes. 72 

Leavitt monitored BPR survey activities and reviewed Handley's 
work. Leavitt saw two important differences from previous 
surveys. "First," he observed, "instead of fewer switchbacks 
with longer tangents along the mountainside, Mr. Handley felt it 
desirable, in order to save the expense of building bridges, to 
keep between the two largest and deepest gorges coming off the 
mountain, especially on the lower end of the road." In order to 

69 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 23. 

70 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey, " 2 8. 

71 McClelland, Presenting Nature, 103; and Carr, Wilderness by 
Design, 175, 177. 

72 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1932. 
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keep the road between the gullies, approximately ten additional 
switchbacks were added to the road plans. The second change was 
that Handley had located the road outside the park boundary just 
before it reached White Hill. Leavitt suggested that he try to 
keep the road within the existing park boundary and route the 
road across a deep gorge so that longer tangents could be run and 
some of the switchbacks eliminated. Handley accepted the 
superintendent's advice. 73 The final location survey was 
conducted from October through December 1932. 74 

CONSTRUCTING HALEAKALA HIGHWAY 

The NPS's plans for developing the Haleakala Highway were 
contingent on the Territory of Hawaii constructing an approach 
road to the park boundary. A territorial engineer surveyed a 
line for the approach road in 1928; construction was expected to 
be authorized by the territorial legislature when it convened in 
early 1929. The engineer's line ran two or three miles southward 
from Olinda and traversed the Kula district, where the rainfall 
was less and ravines would have to be crossed in only eight 
places. 75 In February 1929, the territorial legislature included 
$300,000 in its budget preparations for construction. Several 
months later the legislature authorized a territorial bond issue 
for the road. 76 In 1923 Congress had passed a bill allowing the 
Territory of Hawaii to receive federal appropriations for road 
building. The approach road was designated a federal aid project 
and received federal funding. 77 The territorial portion of the 
road led from the Kula road, not Olinda, to the national park 

73 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1932. 

74 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 2. 

75 R.T. Evans, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 1928. 

76 Evans, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1929, April 
1929, and May 1929. 

77 H.L. Handley, "Final Construction Report on the Haleakala Road, 
Project NR-7, Hawaii National Park, Island of Maui, Territory of 
Hawaii, 1933-1935," approved March 30, 1935, U.S. Department of 
Agriculture, Bureau of Public Roads (Honolulu, 1935), 1, HAVO 
archives; and Haleakala Souvenir Edition, 9. 
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boundary. The road length was approximately ten miles with 
twenty-three switchbacks and an average grade of 6 percent. The 
maximum grade on the approach road was 8.5 percent. The road 
consisted of an 8' macadam surface on a 12' grade. Frequent 
pullouts were provided for passing cars. 78 

The territory started construction on the approach road in June 
1931. 79 The three-year project was finally completed on April 2, 
1933. The road to the park boundary opened to the public that 
same month. 80 In May 1933, Wheeler recommended that the federal 
government approve this section Haleakala road. By the time the 
project was completed, the road cost $502,000, which was $128,000 
over the contract price. Immediately after the government's 
approval of the road, contractor E. C. Mellor's bonding company 
filed a lawsuit over the disputed costs. 81 

In 1931, $200,000 was appropriated for the construction of the 
Haleakala road within the national park. In February 1932, 
Superintendent Leavitt issued a press release announcing his 
upcoming visit to Maui and expressing his eagerness to carry out 
development plans there. He expressed his hope that the 
worsening economic depression would not interfere with work 
scheduled for 1932. 82 In 1933, with the United States sliding 
deeper into the Great Depression, the Bureau of the Budget in 
Washington, D.C. ordered that no new road construction be 
started, allowing funds to be used for payment on the previous 
year's projects. Since the Haleakala road had never been 
contractually obligated for construction, funds for that project 

78 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 1. 

79 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1931 and June 
1931. 

80 "Haleakala Road Gets official U.S. Approval," Maui News, April 
26, 1933, 1; and Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 
1933. 

81 "Bonding Company Sues on Haleakala Highway Contract, " Maui 
News, April 26, 1933, 1, 3; and Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly 
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were withdrawn. 83 Politicians and local organizations in the 
territory urged the National Park Service to fund Hawaii National 
Park projects to help alleviate the effects of the Depression. 
In March 1933, Delegate to Congress McCandless prepared to 
introduce a bill for construction money for Haleakala Highway. 84 

In June 1933, Hawaii National Park issued a press release 
suggesting that President Franklin Roosevelt might allocate 
$500,000 to build Haleakala and other Hawaii National Park roads 
as a way to help provide unemployment relief. That same month, 
BPR Engineer Wheeler was told by the San Francisco office to get 
plans ready for the Haleakala road project. Press reports 
indicated that a public works bill in Congress was being 
considered and speculated that it might provide HNP between 
$500,000 and $1,000,000. 85 In July 1933, NPS Director Albright 
announced a $16 million appropriation for NPS road construction, 
including $400,000 for the Haleakala road. 86 The road was 
financed through the National Recovery Act of 1933. The 
appropriation designated $376,000 for construction and $24,000 
for engineering. 87 Maui was finally getting the road it had 
dreamed of for more than thirty years. 

Three bids, ranging from $367,068.32 to $444,892.78 were received 
on September 14, 1933, for the Haleakala Road within the national 
park. Contractor E.E. Black, Ltd. of Honolulu submitted the low 
bid, $367,068.32, which amounted to approximately 101.6 percent 
of the engineer's estimate of $361,285.66. Other bids were 
received by C.H. Hill and the Hawaiian Contracting Company. E.E. 
Black, Ltd. signed the contract on September 19 and, even though 

83 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1933; and 
Leavitt, "Memorandum for the Press, March 15, 1933," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1933. Hawaii's 10,087 
unemployed workers mirrored the serious unemployment situation on the 
U.S. mainland. 

84 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1933. As 
a United States territory until 1959, Hawaii had a delegate to the 
U.S. Congress. 

85 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1933. 

86 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1933. 

87 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 3. 
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\ the contract was not signed by the Secretary of the Interior 
until November 1, work commenced on October 13, 1933 88 

In October, landscape architect Merel S. Sager was detailed to 
Hawaii National Park by the NPS Branch of Plans and Designs to 
supervise the landscape development issues on road construction 
projects at Haleakala and Kilauea. Sager arrived in Hawaii on 
November 3 and made his first inspection of the project with 
Superintendent Leavitt. 89 Leavitt, who had for years been 
involved with the planning of the Haleakala road, was transferred 
to Mesa Verde National Park. 90 Hawaii National Park's new 
superintendent, Edward G. Wingate, formerly of the Hawaii Volcano 
Observatory, believed Sager's services were valuable in 
supervising the work of the road contractor, E.E. Black, Ltd. 

Specifications 
The Haleakala road began at the end of the territorial approach 
highway near Puu Nianiau at the park boundary and extended to the 
rim of Haleakala Crater near White Hill. The elevation at the 
lower terminus was 6,700', at the upper terminus, 9,735'. The 
construction project consisted of 10.658 miles of grading, 
draining, and surfacing with treated, crusher-run base course. 
The controlling width of the roadway was 14', carrying a crown 
section of 8' with 3' shoulders on each side and no ditches. 
Standard widening was used on all curves. All blind curves and 
reverses were widened by an extra 8'. Slopes were flattened and 
widened wherever the terrain permitted. 91 The roadbed from 
shoulder to shoulder was surfaced with a 4" course of crusher-run 
material. The surface was treated with an application of 0.3 
gallon per square yard of asphalt emulsion and covered with clean 
stone screenings. As soon as the fills on the new road were 
completely settled, a wearing surface on the road was to be 

88 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 2; and 
Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 3. 

89 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 3. 

90 Leavitt, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1933; and 
Edward G. Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1934. 

91 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 12, 1935," 3; and 
Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 3. 
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applied. For that purpose, the contract also required crushing 
and stockpiling sufficient amounts of graded material for the 
wearing surf ace project. 92 

The average grade on the Haleakala Highway was 5.367 percent. 
Every effort was made to keep the controlling grade down to 6 
percent and the grade on all curves was "compensated" from 6 
percent. Although there were a few short stretches of 6.8 
percent grade on the road, these were not considered as adverse 
grades. The road had nine switchbacks. 93 In comparison, the 
territorial approach road leading to the national park had an 
average grade of 6 percent with maximum grades of 8 percent and 
twenty-three switchbacks in a similar length of road. 94 The 
minimum radius on the park road was 75' and this minimum was used 
only three times. There were five switchbacks with radii of 
100'; one had a 42° curve. A curve of 100' radius with a central 
angle of 90° led into the parking lot at the end of the road. 95 

Excavation and Grading 
The first shipment of construction equipment arrived at Kahului 
Harbor on October 12, 1933, and was transported almost thirty 
miles to the project site. A small work gang began clearing the 
right-of-way on October 13. One week later, a 3/4-yard P & H 
diesel shovel started to excavate the roadbed at Station 2+50. 
The entire project was drilled and shot ahead of shovel 
operations using two portable air compressors. Preliminary 
drilling and shooting were highly successful and comparatively 
little re-drilling had to be done. 96 

Progress on excavation work was quite satisfactory. The shovel 
finished work on October 24 and all excavation was completed on 
November 30, 1934. Excavation was speeded up by using a 75 
Caterpillar with bulldozer to make preliminary excavation and 

92 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 3. 
93 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 2. 

94 Handley, "Report on Haleakala Location Survey," 1. 

95 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 2. 

96 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 4. 
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supplement shovel operations. In less than fourteen months, 
121,746 cubic yards of material were moved. This was considered 
admirable progress as the work was heavy and had to be attacked 
from only one point since there were no roads into the area. NPS 
policy prohibited the introduction of construction access roads 
to minimize negative impacts on the surrounding landscape. To 
comply with this policy, construction crews had to work within 
the road's right-of-way. Pack mules carried all drills and 
explosives to the work site. 97 Compressors were located as far 
ahead as possible on the grade and the air was piped ahead for 
drilling. To cross streambeds and gullies, construction crews 
sometimes built temporary wooden bridges and occasionally filled 
the streams with rocks. The contractor was advised against this 
practice because it would be necessary for them to remove 
excavated material and restore the stream to its natural 
condition. In one particular case, the bridge site at Station 
86+00, the contractor ignored the engineer's advice and filled 
the streambed with rocks so that the shovel could pass. The 
contractor had gambled that the next rainstorm would remove 
debris from the streams, even though the engineer warned him that 
storms did not clean out streams. The stream had to be restored 
at considerable labor cost to the contractor. 98 

The treeless, open brush country rendered practically all of the 
construction conspicuous when viewed from below. In September 
1934, Sager requested and received an appropriation of $5000 to 
cover rock fills with soil. At first, there was confusion as to 
who would do the work, the contractor or the National Park 
Service. In January 1935, the work was started under a park 
force account (temporary day labor) and supervised by resident 
engineer Handley. The landscape restoration work continued long 
after the road was completed. No soil was brought in from off
site locations as anticipated. Fill and topsoil were obtained by 
flattening the cuts more than the specifications required. Sager 
was proud of this work and attached photographs to his final 
report to show how well the soil treatment worked to immediately 
obliterate the construction scars. This work also provided 

97 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 3. 

98 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 4; and 
Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4. 
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conditions conducive to the early return of vegetation. Sager 
noted that confusion would have been avoided if this work had 
been included in the original construction contract. 99 

Bridge and Culverts 
In January 1934, construction of masonry headwalls for pipe 
culverts was started in the path of the grading. Local Japanese 
masons were employed. There was difficulty in getting them to 
build the masonry work as required by the contract. According to 
Sager, the specifications were not as detailed as on other 
national park projects and the first few masonry headwalls failed 
to meet requirements. The engineer noted that uniform joints, 
large stones, pointed joints, and the urustic" appearance 
typically used in NPS construction were unfamiliar to Maui 
masons. The masons had to be replaced several times and work had 
to be rebuilt, causing the contractor to lose money. Headwalls 
for both pipe and concrete culverts were built as fast as the 
masons could work and, on a few of the box culverts, the 
headwalls were built before the concrete work was finished. 100 

The Haleakala Road included one 47' long, single-span reinforced 
concrete girder bridge at Station 85+30. The bridge had a curved 
alignment and was 20' wide with stonework walls and abutments. 
As with the masonry headwalls, the workers had problems getting 
the stonework to meet NPS requirements. 101 The concrete girders 
were not faced with stone as in much NPS road construction. 
Sager wanted to match the concrete girder to the color of the 
adjacent stonework. The concrete lintels and masonry headwalls 
were treated with a 10 percent solution of commercial 
hydrochloric acid and given two coats of saturated copperas 
solution. This was ineffective in making the bridge a dark 
enough shade to match the stonework. After several experiments 
with stains and oils, the problem was solved by applying a 
mixture of cement and lamp black. In addition to the bridge, 
there were eleven concrete box culverts with headwalls of rubble 

99 Sager "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 5. 

100 Sager "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 3-4; and 
Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 5. 

101 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1934. 
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masonry. All concrete in the culverts was treated with a coat of 
cement and lamp black to match the shade of masonry. Corrugated 
metal culverts carried the rest of the drainage. Hand-laid rock 
berms were constructed on return curves to prevent scour and 
seepage through fills. 102 

Concrete work began in May 1934 on the box culvert at Station 
105+16 and was finished before September 15, 1934. The concrete 
work on the box culverts was completed in succession up to the 
culvert at Station 217+00. The bridge was poured in August and 
was nearly finished by the end of the month. The box culverts 
were also finished and backfilled that month. 103 By the end of 
September, the road project was approximately 73 percent 
complete. 104 

Surfacing 
The contractor set up a crushing plant at station 160+00 with the 
bins across the roadway's centerline and began manufacturing the 
crusher-run bottom course in early June. All crusher rock was 
quarried onsi te by widening rock cuts uniformly along the road. 105 

Once rock crushing was underway, experiments were made with short 
stretches of surfacing to determine the stability of the roadbed 
under traffic with the prescribed base course of 0.3 gallon of 
bitumuls per square yard. In June 1935 Superintendent Wingate 
reported, "This sample of surfacing has not stood up under 
traffic and action should be taken immediately to apply an armor 
coat surface to protect the base. Fills seem to be in a stable 
condition, and probably will not af feet the surface." 1°6 

Obtaining a product with a sufficient proportion of fine material 
to meet specifications was a major problem. The hard blue basalt 
on Haleakala crushed satisfactorily, but would not make 
sufficient fines without a pulverizer. At first, the contractor 

102 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 3-4, 17. 

103 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 3 0, 1935," 5. 

104 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1934. 

105 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 5; and 
Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 3. 

106 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1934. 
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had trouble getting the proper percentage of fine material in the 
crusher-run and it was nearly impossible to get a surface that 
withstood traffic. Fines had to be manufactured from the only 
material available: cinders from volcanic cones above Station 
300+00. The cinders proved to be satisfactory, as the material 
possessed the proper cohesive qualities when compressed, made a 
hard, impervious surface, and did not absorb moisture and become 
muddy. In early September 1934, short stretches of crushed rock 
bottom course were surface-treated with emulsified asphalt at the 
rate of 0.3 gallon per square yard. The contractor debated how 
he would proceed with his operations and tested whether the 
surface-treated asphalt would withstand construction traffic. A 
section of road from Station O+OO to the area where the crusher 
was installed at Station 160+00 was surface-treated. 107 Wingate 
reported that the surface stood up remarkably well at all points 
where there were sufficient fines in the base course and the base 
was properly worked. The road above the crusher from Station 
165+75 to Station 404+00 was left untreated and was maintained by 
the use of drags and a Fordson-Weir grader. Small sections that 
showed evidence of insufficient fines were treated with 
additional fines until they compacted and held up under traffic. 
Frequent light rains and moisture from heavy clouds helped to 
bind the material. 108 Having learned that the surface treatment 
was effective, the contractor then surface-treated the entire 
roadbed, completing this work by February 20, 1935. 109 By this 
time, the Haleakala road project was more than 95 percent 
complete. 110 

The rock crushing operations were problematic throughout the 
construction process. To manufacture fines, an Allis Chalmers 24 
x 12 Blake-type jaw crusher was installed. The contractor wanted 
to employ a minimum of hand labor and tried to use as large 
stones as possible. In order to achieve this, the crusher was 
tightened down as far as possible, with the result being almost 
continuous breakdowns due to broken jaws and bent shafts. The 
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decision was made that this method would not work and an Allis 
Chalmers Fine Crusher #248 AC was purchased and installed to work 
in conjunction with the other crusher. Rock crushing problems 
were not solved, however, as the machine's jaws were now set too 
close together. Engineer Handley thought that the contractor 
would have saved money by installing one or more small crushing 
plants to crush the rejects from the larger plant. Instead, he 
was forced to regrind much oversize material. 111 The rock 
crushing operations were not completed until March 7, 1935, after 
the road officially opened. 112 

Weather conditions were remarkably good during the road's 
construction. There were some very disagreeable days when the 
clouds and fog blew over the mountain, hiding the sun and making 
it damp, but actual work stoppages were rare. Rain interfered 
with the work only occasionally, and then usually for only one 
day at a time. The high altitude, however, caused problems with 
the emulsified asphalt. The construction team learned that 0.3 
gallon per square yard was not sufficient to render the surface 
watertight above the 9,000' elevation. At that elevation, water 
easily penetrated the light coat of asphalt, froze, and raised 
the entire sheet of surface treatment from the base. The end 
result was a surface that broke easily when driven upon. 113 

Engineers discovered that if traffic was not allowed on the 
surface, part of the road would settle after thawing, but there 
would still be large patches where the surface was completely 
destroyed. They attempted to correct this defect by making a 
heavier application of asphalt (0.425 to 0.45 gallon per square 
yard) and applying a sealcoat at points with the greatest amount 
of damage. Although Superintendent Wingate thought the problem 
was solved, the heavier application helped, but did not 
eliminate, the problem. Sager agreed that the second oil 
treatment minimized the trouble, but noted that the problem was 
not completely fixed and would not be until an armor coat was 

111 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 5-6. 

112 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 3. 

113 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4; and 
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applied, thus making the surface absolutely water tight. 114 

Engineers expected the road to weather the trouble during the 
first winter, but anticipated problems for the following winter. 
The material cost overrun of emulsified asphalt to repair the 
road between Station 300+00 and Station 567+00 amounted to 50 
percent, the only material item that exceeded the contract 
estimate. 115 

Contract Changes 
A change was made to the contract in September 1934 after 
additional study of the alignment at the road's higher 
elevations; the parking area was moved from the southwest of 
White Hill to the north in order to provide a better point of 
observation and better shelter from the wind. This change 
required a revision of the line from Station 510+00 to 567+00, 
the end of the project. At Stations 519+00 and 548+00 the 
original survey line came to the edge of the crater and 
prescribed a 10' widening of the roadbed and construction of a 
masonry guardrail. The road was not widened and the masonry 
retaining wall was constructed at the upper terminus of the 
project instead. The survey line was moved away from the crater 
rim in order to prevent motorists from viewing the crater before 
arriving at White Hill. 116 The change order also covered 
modifications to several culvert plans and locations. 117 

One suggested change to the road did not materialize. Several 
Maui residents proposed the construction of a spur road from the 
parking lot at the road's terminus to the top of White Hill. In 
September 1934, Sager, Handley, Park Ranger Williams, and 
prominent Maui businessman E. J. Walsh inspected the summit 
parking area in order to consider an extension. By the end of 
the year, the Civilian Conservation Corps' Haleakala crew had 

114 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4; and 
Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1935. 

115 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 7-8. 

116 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4. 

117 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 32. 
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completed a trail from the road terminus to the top of White 
Hill. Superintendent Wingate hoped that this trail would stop 
Maui residents from requesting a spur road up White Hill. 118 

A trail from Station 476+00 to the rest house was constructed by 
the contractor under an extra work order. Sager considered it a 
"fine standard trail" and was pleased that enough money was saved 
on the project to give the trail a good treatment of oil to pack 
the surface and prevent dust. A parking area at the beginning of 
the trail was made possible by widening the upper side of the 
road. 119 

Extensive changes had to be made to the survey's drainage plans. 
During construction, Handley studied the drainage problems and 
discovered that, in many cases, water did not run in what 
appeared to be well-defined watercourses. In some cases, gullies 
carried no water after a rain, while large amounts of water ran 
over the tops of cuts where no flow was indicated. Handley's 
observations taught him some geological lessons about Haleakala. 
The mountain was a relatively young volcano. Consequently, there 
was very little erosion and water flowed everywhere over the hard 
basalt rock, not necessarily into gullies. Based on this 
information, some corrugated metal pipe culverts had to be moved 
and numerous diversions or collection ditches were dug in order 
to confine the drainage across the roadway to watercourses where 
the culverts had already been installed. 120 

Handley commented that generally the contractor was cooperative 
at all times and carried out work according to contract 
specifications. Overall, Handley reported, the project was well
equipped and conducted in a workmanlike manner. The only 
criticism he had of E.E. Black, Ltd. was that operations could 
have been better coordinated. The project would have been more 

118 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1934 and 
December 1934. 

119 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," 4-5. 
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efficiently completed if the contractor had figured out how to 
make fines early in the contract period. Instead, when the 
contractor had so much trouble producing the fine material, a 
supplemental agreement was executed which eliminated this aspect 
of the contract. After the contractor had figured out how to 
make the fines from volcanic cinders, the rock was reinstated 
into the contract. These supplemental agreements wasted time and 
the fines were the last items in the contract to be completed. 
Considering the location of the project and the difficulties 
encountered, the contractor's bid price on the excavation was 
"uncomfortably" low. Figures compiled by the resident engineer 
showed that the contractor made a net profit of about one percent 
of the total contract cost. 121 

Sager was pleased with the final results of the Haleakala Highway 
project. He concluded that the ten-mile section of highway 
completed within th~ national park was superior in every way to 
the approach road constructed by the Territory of Hawaii. He 
observed that the National Park Service had provided a necessary 
park development and more than fulfilled its obligation to 
connect the territorial approach road to the rim of the crater. 
Sager predicted that, with the application of the armor coat, the 
new road would handle park traffic for many years in the future. 
He maintained that the project was outstanding in the Territory 
of Hawaii in its general appearance, especially since National 
Park Service road standards requiring cleanup and elimination of 
road scars were not common practices in this part of the 
country. 122 

Sager, Wheeler, Superintendent Wingate, Handley, and Black made a 
final inspection of the Haleakala Highway on March 14, 1935. The 
project was recommended for approval on March 20, 1935. 

121 Handley, "Final Construction Report, March 30, 1935," 6, 8. 
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Mauians had worked for more thirty years to get their road to the 
summit of Haleakala. When the road was finally finished in early 
1935, it was an occasion for celebration. The Maui Chamber of 
Commerce began planning festivities in March 1934. The chamber 
hired a full-time publicist and adopted the slogan "Bring the 
World to Maui. " 123 

The road was dedicated on February 23, 1935. Opening day was 
declared a holiday by the Maui Board of Supervisors and the 
Territorial Legislature. Numerous dignitaries were in 
attendance, although Governor Poindexter was not present due to 
illness. Newspapers across the territory lauded Maui's success 
in stories and editorials. Articles appeared in the Christian 
Science Monitor and Country Life. 124 In honor of the occasion, 
The Maui News published a 116-page supplement "Haleakala Souvenir 
Edition" which highlighted the history of the famed volcano and 
its new road. 125 Unfortunately, Sager commented, the "weatherman 
had no respect for this propitious occasion for the weather was 
miserable at the top with fog completely obscuring a view into 
the crater." 126 

According to the official program, the day's events began with 
entertainment and reception committees meeting the inter-island 
steamer and a coast guard cutter in Kahului Harbor. Guests 
included well-known swimmer and then Honolulu Sheriff, Duke 
Kahanamoku; HNP booster and Honolulu Advertiser president Lorrin 
P. Thurston; Chamber of Commerce presidents from each of the four 
major Hawaiian islands; the chairman of the Hawaii Tourist 
Bureau, George P. Dennison; Commander of the Hawaiian Department 
of the U.S. Army, General Halsted Dore; and Commander of Pearl 

123 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1934. 

124 Gail Bartholomew, comp. and ed., The Index to The Maui News, 
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Harbor, Admiral Robert E. Yarnell. 127 Also attending were 
Honolulu Mayor G. Fred Wright; Maui County Board of Supervisors 
Chairman H. W. Rice; longtime Haleakala booster Worth o. Aiken; 
and Donald Ross, manager of the Standard Oil Company, the sponsor 
of the day's program. Guests were presented with lei and 
assigned to cars. A luncheon was held at the Grand Hotel in 
Wailuku at 11:00, after which a motorcade proceeded to the park 
entrance at Haleakala. 128 Superintendent Wingate reported that 
all cars had been given a "severe brake test" the day before the 
road opening. Unfortunately, the cars had not been tested for 
climbing power and as a result, a number of cars in the motorcade 
stalled on the climb up the mountain. 129 

The National Broadcasting Company (NBC) aired a fifteen-minute 
radio broadcast from a shed alongside the road at the 7,000' 
elevation. The 1:30 p.m. program included a three-minute talk by 
Superintendent Wingate, who declared: "The opening of this 
highway to Haleakala is a symbol of reward to those men of this 
territory who had the vision and the will to carry it into 
effect. It is the symbol of a desire . . to attain to beauty 
and make that beauty available to all." The broadcast was 
carried over sixty-five stations across the United States, with a 
combined estimated audience of ten million. 130 

A lei was held across the road by hula dancers and cut by the 
governor's representative, Territorial Secretary Arthur Green. 
The lei-cutting ceremony officially opened the Haleakala Highway 
and the motorcade began their ascent to the summit, where 1639 
people in 320 cars attended the festivities. Additional parking 
spaces had been provided and Civilian Conservation Corps 
employees assisted motorists with parking to ensure there was no 
congestion. 131 

127 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1935. 
128 "Souvenir Program for the Opening of Haleakala Road, Island of 
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A one-hour radio broadcast by KGU in Honolulu transmitted the 
summit ceremonies to islanders throughout the territory. 
Superintendent Wingate enthused, "today dreams have come true. 
There is a road - thanks to those men of this Territory who have 
had both vision and will, and we are very happy. We are happy 
because now we know that the thrill which we have experienced 
will no longer be denied to anyone. Sunrise on Haleakala! and 
sunset - the bracken spectre! - the Silversword! These are for 
everyone now - and these are yours." 132 

Sager maintained that transportation improvements had 
traditionally been motivated by economic or material reasons. 
More recently, he claimed, roads were constructed for the sole 
purpose of making rare natural beauty accessible to the public. 
He explained the benefits of the new road while also warning of 
potential problems: 

The National Park Service, with its chain of scenic 
jewels, has been charged with a sacred trust of 
preservation. It likewise has a duty to provide limited 
accessibility, but when accessibility comes, preservation 
is jeopardized. The National Park Service, through its 
landscape architects, makes critical study of all 
proposed road projects, for it is easily seen that an 
excess of development or the absence of careful planning 
ultimately destroy the very features which the Service is 
charged to preserve. 

Sager continued by briefly highlighting a few NPS road 
construction principles used on the new road: 

The Haleakala Highway, within the park, has been made 
unobtrusive in the landscape by location and methods of 
construction. Road cuts have been flattened and rock 
fills have been covered with soil permitting vegetation 
to quickly return and thus harmonize this man-made 
construction with its surroundings. 

132 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1935. 
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He praised the beauties of Haleakala and emphasized its 
importance to the National Park Service: 

Haleakala Crater with its majestic expanse of colorful 
cones and precipitous walls has much to offer the 
observer in a spiritual way. It is akin to the Grand 
Canyon in its power to emotionally direct man's 
imagination into a realization of the great forces of 
nature. Here unfolded before him is the vivid story of 
not only the creation of a great mountain but of the 
creation of all the islands as well. Here is a panorama 
of elusive wild beauty which, thus far, the camera and 
brush have never caught. 
Haleakala is truly of national park standard and the 
National Park Service is proud of its part in making this 
superb spectacle accessible to all those who will only 
come and see. 133 

The hour-long broadcast featured numerous speakers and music. 
The Chamber of Commerce provided food and coffee at the summit, 
although Wingate noticed that there were also "more potent 
beverages concealed in car seats. " 134 After the summit 
ceremonies, motorists returned from the mountain to attend a luau 
prepared for 1,500 guests in the Kahului Fairgrounds gymnasium. 
A public dance in the Territorial Building ended the day's 
events. Guests boarded a steamer for Honolulu at midnight. 135 

FINAL TOUCHES 

The initial contract for construction of the Haleakala Highway 
included surfacing with crusher-run material and stockpiling 
three sizes of crushed mineral aggregate for the final surfacing. 

133 Wingate' s "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1935; and 
Merel s. Sager, "Radio Talk for Haleakala Road Opening," text attached 
to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1935. 

134 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1935. 

135 Sager, "Final Construction Report, April 16, 1935," Appendix, 
7; "Souvenir Program for the Opening of Haleakala Road." 
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The roadway embankments and surface were allowed to settle for 
almost a year in preparation for a bituminous surface treatment. 
The roadway design called for crushed rock surfacing to be placed 
over the entire roadway, but no shoulders. The sealcoat covered 
the entire roadway and the bituminous surface treatment extended 
to within one foot of the road's edge on embankments. 136 

On August 1, 1935, an appropriation for $42,040 from the National 
Parks Roads and Trails Emergency Construction was approved for 
the bituminous surfacing project. The contract was advertised on 
August 17, 1935, and six bids ranging from $32,575.75 to 
$41,762.50 were received on August 31. The Hawaii Contracting 
Company, Ltd. of Honolulu submitted the low bid, although it 
amounted to approximately 109 percent of the engineer's estimate 
of $29,790. The contract was signed October 16, 1935. 137 

The specifications for the surface treatment included cleaning 
the roadway, applying 1/8 gallon of emulsified asphalt per square 
yard of surface, and covering the surface with a layer of coarse 
screenings. Another layer of intermediate screenings and 
emulsified asphalt of 1/4 gallon per square yard was then to be 
applied. A second application of emulsified asphalt at the rate 
of 3/8 gallon per square yard with intermediate screenings was 
laid. Finally, an application of sealcoat at the rate of 1/4 
gallon emulsified asphalt was laid with a cover of fine 
screens . 138 

In order to avoid the problems associated with the onset of an 
early winter on the mountain, the contractor chose, at his own 
responsibility, to begin this project as soon as recommendation 
of the award was made. The contractor began work on September 26 
and the contract was signed on October 16, 1935. Surface 
treating of the road began at the summit parking area at White 
Hill. The construction was completed down to Station 173+00 near 
the stockpiled material, and then completed from Station 0+00 up 
to Station 173+00. The original surface needed patching in some 

136 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 3. 

137 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 3. 

138 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 4. 
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places, which required twelve cubic yards of coarse aggregate, 
twenty-five cubic yards of intermediate aggregate, and 1110 
gallons of emulsified asphalt. 139 

The quantities of the various applications were as follows: an 
area of 97,318 square yards received 11,931 gallons of asphalt 
emulsion as a tack coat and 1,544 cubic yards of coarse 
aggregate. For the 1/4-gallon application of asphalt on this 
coarse aggregate, 26,256 gallons of asphalt emulsion were used 
and covered with 692 cubic yards of intermediate aggregate. The 
project required 35,189 gallons of emulsified asphalt at a rate 
of 3/8 gallon, covered by 442 yards of intermediate aggregate. 
For the sealcoat on 106,181 square yards of surface, the 
contractor used 25,999 gallons of asphalt emulsion and 412 cubic 
yards of fine mineral aggregate. After completing the surfacing, 
the stockpiles still had 205 cubic yards of coarse aggregate, 271 
cubic yards of intermediate aggregate, and seventy-five cubic 
yards of fine aggregate. 140 

There were few problems reported during the surfacing project, 
although Sager noted that most of the contractor's equipment was 
not in good mechanical condition so that trucks had to be rented 
locally. Despite the early difficulties with equipment, good 
progress was made and the contractor finished ahead of schedule, 
thus avoiding the severe winter weather. 141 High altitude weather 
did cause some problems, however. Falling rocks after alternate 
periods of freezing and thawing caused "much extra work." 1 42 

Spilled oil, tanks, and other debris were cleaned up in a 
satisfactory manner. A small portion of this contract was for 
grading an area at the proposed headquarters' site, which 
substantially prepared that area for final landscaping. The 
contractor's estimated profit was $2,641.57 and was considered 
small as he had to rent equipment on Maui. With the exception of 
a low standard section of road between the second switchback at 
station 248+00 to the beginning of the Halemauu Trailhead, a 

139 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 4. 

140 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935, II 5. 
141 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 5. 
142 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1935. 
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distance of approximately 700 
now believed to be complete. 
approval on December 3, 1935, 
inspection was made. 143 

feet, the Haleakala road system was 
The project was recommended for 
a few days after the final 

Sager's final inspection report pointed with pride to the fact 
that, though the highway traversed a treeless area, the 
construction was relatively inconspicuous. Revegetation efforts 
were still underway and workers were transplanting grass on the 
most conspicuous road banks. 144 Sager hoped that additional 
amelioration of construction scars would take place after the 
basic construction was completed. The surfacing contract had an 
estimated $14,000 left when it was completed. Wingate requested 
that $6,000 be transferred to the park for post-construction 
projects as there was insufficient time to get approval from 
Washington for any extra work orders. The work suggested for 
post-construction included building up shoulders on eroded 
embankments, facing ditches with stone, and covering rock fill 
scars with soil to encourage the return of vegetation. 145 Workers 
continued the job of spreading soil on road banks to promote the 
growth of vegetation until mid 1936 . 146 

Sager ended his final report by advising against further road 
construction on Haleakala. "There has been, and no doubt will 
be, agitation for a highway down into the Crater of Haleakala," 
he observed. While local interests would inevitably insist on 
the need for additional development, Sager insisted, "The service 
should never give ear to such a proposal as it would be a glaring 
violation of our obligation to preserve the areas of rare natural 
beauty in the parks." Continuing in this vein, he advised, "The 
present Haleakala Highway adequately fulfills the obligation and 
need of making the Crater accessible. It is believed the fine 
balance between accessibility and preservation has been reached 
at Haleakala as far as highway building is concerned. Any 

143 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935, ff 5-6. 

144 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1935. 

145 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935," 5. 

146 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1936. 
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) proposal for road work inside the Crater should be forever 
vigorously and strenuously opposed. " 147 

HALEAKALA HIGHWAY 

The popularity of the new road was evident by the end of 1935, 
when District Ranger Peck reported an increase in visitation of 
455 percent in December over November. Not only did motorists 
come to view Haleakala from the newly completed roadway, but 
3,500 visitors hiked to the summit of White Hill to observe the 
eruption of Mauna Loa on the island of Hawaii. 148 Visitors also 
took advantage of the roadway to view botanical wonders, 
including the native sandalwoods, in bloom. 149 In June 1941, 
traffic was well above normal as residents traveled to see the 
blooming silverswords. 150 

In January 1931 an unusually heavy snowstorm lured Maui residents 
to Haleakala. The first winter the new road was open, a four-day 
storm and blizzard dumped 15.5" of snow above the 8,000' 
elevation and encased the bushes and rocks at White Hill in ice. 
More than a hundred cars showed up to view the spectacle; the 
next day 128 cars visited the summit. Peck reported that people 
went wild over the sight of snow. Some seemed to lose all sense 
of reason. "Men whom I had formerly known as calm and dignified 
businessmen, were yelling like Tarzan of the Apes and heaving 
chunks of ice and snow at each other," he observed. "I spent the 
remainder of the day digging and pulling out cars stalled or 
stuck in the snow which had drifted quite deep against the 
banks," Peck reported. "There was real suffering, especially 
among those in open cars, but they would have stayed on in the 
blizzard and probably some would have died." Peck and four 
maintenance men finally got everyone off the summit and closed 
the road at the Halemauu trailhead. The ranger included photos 
of the spectacular event in his monthly report, noting that it 

147 Sager, "Final Construction Report, December 10, 1935, II 6. 

148 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1935. 
149 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1940. 
150 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1941. 
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was not preliminary justification for the purchase of a 
snowplow. 151 

Easy accessibility together with Haleakala's popularity led to 
the development of visitor services in the park. "Sorely needed 
structures" such as a checking station, comfort stations, and the 
summit observation station were completed by mid 1936. The 
"normal" monthly travel statistics for June 1936 were 193 cars 
and 965 visitors. In October, 241 cars and 1,365 visitors were 
reported, an increase of more than 10 percent over the previous 
month's record. The year's visitation totaled 23,668. 152 Visitor 
facilities were further improved with the addition of shelters in 
the crater constructed by the Civilian Conservation Corps in 
1937 . 153 Sadly, the new road and visitor facilities also brought 
vandals to the park. The.observation station had only been open 
for four months when persistent vandalism forced the 
superintendent to station two CCC enrollees there on an around
the-clock basis to provide information and protect the station. 154 

Due to the road's tremendous popularity, traffic safety 
immediately became an issue for island residents. It was only a 
matter of months after the road's opening before complaints about 
the new highway were being registered with the National Park 
Service. In June 1935 Wingate made an inspection trip to 
Haleakala to substantiate claims that the lack of guardrails and 
markers along the road's curves made driving dangerous. His 
inspection failed to reveal any serious hazards, except to 
speeders. Nevertheless, Wingate asked Peck to have workers place 
boulders along the outside of several curves. It was believed 
that the boulders "would do" until the road surfacing was 
completed and the center line painted. 155 In November, two 
accidents resulted in fatalities, the first of which killed a 
motorist when his car went off the road. In another mishap, a 

151 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1936. 

152 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report, II July 1936, October 
1936, and September 1938. 

153 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1937. 
154 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1936. 
155 Wingate, "Superintendent.ts Monthly Report," June 1934. 
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driver turned out too far for an oncoming car, and rolled down 
the embankment. The superintendent noted that both incidents 
occurred on straight stretches of highway. 156 By the end 1935 
Wingate noted, "At last the sharpest curves of a good portion of 
the Haleakala road are painted with center lines for guidance, 
which should be quite a safety factor for motorists. ff 157 In early 
1937, the district ranger was instructed to paint a white center 
line the entire length of the road due to the constant heavy fogs 
and mist which made driving extremely hazardous. By May, work 
was completed on a center stripe that consisted of white spots. 158 

Maintenance problems on the new highway were due primarily to 
natural phenomena. Alternate freezing and thawing at the 
highway's higher elevations caused the most persistent and 
troublesome problems. Water in the rock adjacent to the road 
froze, broke apart the rocks, and sent them onto the roadway. 
During the first winter the road was open, the superintendent 
routinely reported that workers spent a significant portion of 
their time clearing the road of rubble. Park workers frequently 
blasted and removed rocks from the upper banks along the road 
after they had been undermined by the weather. In June 1936 the 
district ranger reported that large rocks on the road banks had 
been blasted and removed because they appeared dangerous. He 
predicted, "Continual freezing and thawing will necessitate more 
or less constant work of this nature. ff 159 Eighteen years after 
construction, rockslides continued to be a problem and retaining 
walls were constructed to prevent the road from sliding. 160 

Rain was another source of trouble for the new Haleakala Highway. 
During the winter rainy season, the superintendent noted monthly 

156 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1935. 
157 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," December 1935. 
158 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1937 and 

June 1937. 

159 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 1936 and 
July 1936. 

16° Francis R. Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report, ff 
January 1953; and "Monthly Work Report for Haleakala Section," 
attached to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1953. 
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rainfall totals. In 1937, 16" of rain fell in January and 22.8" 
in March. 161 In January 1948, 24" of rain fell in a two-day 
period, causing tremendous damage to the road. Culverts were 
clogged and rain 6-12" deep ran over the road in some places. 
Sections of pavement were washed away from the road and tons of 
dirt and rock washed onto the road. Some of the larger boulders 
had to be towed off the road with a truck. 162 A ten-ton boulder 
had to be blasted and removed from the roadway after a heavy rain 
in March 1954. 163 Other "acts of God" plagued the Haleakala 
Highway, including earthquakes. On January 29, 1938, the most 
severe earthquake in years caused a rockslide over the road. 164 

To improve drainage on the road, park crews reduced the slopes on 
some of the road fills by adding new material. Some drainways 
were enlarged and some lined with stone. Additional drainage 
ditches were also constructed. Flagstone pavement set in 
concrete mortar was laid at the approaches to culverts where 
water was damaging the roadway. 165 

Perhaps the most unusual maintenance problem encountered during 
the early years of Haleakala Highway was damage attributed to 
pheasant droppings. The berries that the pheasants ate seemed to 
soften the bitumuls that bound the road. This softening seemed 
to be "sufficiently permanent" that it caused traffic to suck out 
the loosened material, which left small pits in the road surface. 
The smaller pits were not a problem, but the larger pits allowed 
the damage to extend down to the road's base course. 166 It is 
unknown how the park solved this problem. 

161 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1937 and 
March 1937. 

162 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1948, 1-3. 

163 John B. Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1954; 
and "Haleakala Section Maintenance Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1954. 

164 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report, II February 1938. 
165 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report, II December 1935, 

January 1937, July 1938, and January 1940. 
166 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report, II February 1939. 
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Hawaii's mild climate also meant that vegetation along the 
roadways was a common problem. In June 1939, the park reported 
that an "imported, virile, creeping grass (kikuiu) is attacking 
the pavement of the Haleakala Road in two spots." Maintenance 
tried to dig out the grass, but that damaged the road too much. 
Two experiments were then tried, including killing the grass with 
a blowtorch and drenching it with creosote. The methods appeared 
to be successful and the cheaper method was to be adopted. 167 

IMPROVEMENTS, 1940s-1970 

Haleakala Highway remained largely unchanged until the approach 
of World War II in the Pacific. Sometime prior to April 1941, 
the Department of the Interior and Department of War worked out 
an agreement for the army to use the summit area of Haleakala at 
Red Hill. 168 Red Hill was a cinder cone located less than a half
mile south of White Hill. Red Hill was not on the crater rim, 
but it was the true summit of Haleakala at 10,023'. In July 
1941, five months before the Japanese attack on Pearl Harbor, the 
army began pushing the National Park Service for an extension of 
Haleakala Highway to the summit at Red Hill. The army had 
already established a camp on a flat above Puu Nianiau near the 
park entrance and insisted on the military necessity of 
establishing its presence at the summit. The park service 
remonstrated that the proposed improvements would create a 
conspicuous scar on the landscape. 169 Nevertheless, the army 
constructed a spur road that linked the terminus of the Haleakala 
Highway with Haleakala's summit at Red Hill. The dates of 
construction are not clear, but in July 1941, the army announced 
it would soon build a road from the White Hill parking area to 
the summit of Red Hill so that construction could begin on a 
signal corps station. 170 The alignment of the army's spur road 
ran between White Hill and Red Hill and ascended up a very steep 

167 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1939. 

168 Frances Jackson, "Military Use of Haleakala National Park," 
Hawaiian Journal of History 6 (1972): 130. 

169 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1941. 

170 "Army Base Work Starts," Maui News, July 9, 1941, 1. 
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grade the last few hundred yards to the summit. At the summit, 
the road ran along the ridge of the hill in the location of 
today's footpath. 171 

After the Pearl Harbor attack, the Haleakala section of Hawaii 
National Park was closed to the public. The park was partially 
re-opened in October 1942 and completely opened for public day 
use in February of the following year. 172 The park fully reopened 
for both daytrips and overnight use in 1946. 

Postwar road issues for the Haleakala section of Hawaii National 
Park centered on the inadequacy of the territorial approach road 
to the park, which Superintendent Frank Oberhansley dismissively 
characterized as "their so called trail up the mountain. " 173 

Hawaii National Park's assistant superintendent, Eugene J. 
Barton, assigned to the Haleakala section, gave Maui credit for 
having generally excellent roads, "the most notable exception 
being this ridiculously narrow approach to the park." He 
suggested that the territory could widen the road along the 
present alignment and make a good mountain highway with 
relatively little expense. 174 HNP records do not indicate how the 
poor condition of the territorial approach road may have affected 
visitation. The Haleakala section of Hawaii National Park was 
making excellent progress on its postwar road repairs until a 
lengthy dockworkers' strike in 1949 caused a shortage of road 
oil, which slowed down the work. 175 Park roadwork included 

171 "Red Hill Site Plan - Haleakala," October 10, 1960, microfiche 
#3121, RAVO Maintenance Division files. 

112 Jackson, "Military Use of Haleakala National Park," 131. 

173 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," February 1949, 
4. 

174 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1949; and 
Eugene J. Barton, "Assistant Superintendent's Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1949. 

175 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1949; and 
Barton, "Assistant Superintendent's Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1949, 3. Matson Navigation 
operated less than five months during 1949 due to extensive 
dockworkers' strikes, Maui News, August 24, 1949 and August 27, 1949. 
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patching raveled edges, cleaning gutters, and widening and 
dressing the shoulders. 176 

On June 2, 1950, the park service opened the Red Hill Road to the 
public to allow visitors to view the eruption of Mauna Loa. The 
public response was favorable and travel to the Haleakala section 
increased by more than 54 percent. Unfortunately, the Red Hill 
area was littered with dilapidated military buildings and several 
unsightly 90' antennae. The military refused to give up its 
special use permits for the summit or remove buildings due to the 
Korean Conflict. 177 After Red Hill Road opened to the public, 
"auto caravans" continued to the Red Hill summit following their 
stop at the observation station. 178 

Despite the improving visitor services in the park, the situation 
on the approach road remained dire. Park Ranger James C. Lindsay 
claimed that there were so many chuckholes on the territorial 
road that a car could not miss them. He also noted that 
rockslides continued to cover the sides of the road and make it 
narrower. 179 

The issue of constructing a road through the crater resurfaced in 
late 1950. During a special session of the Territorial 
Legislature, a resolution was passed urging the National Park 
Service to begin a study of the feasibility of a road through the 
crater. The legislators pointed out that the East Maui community 
of Hana had a new airport and the territory had plans to increase 
tourism in the islands. By building a road through the crater, 
they argued, visitors could have a loop tour of East Maui from 

176 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1949; 
and Eugene J. Barton, Memorandum, attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," August 1949. 

177 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1950, and 
July 1950. 

178 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 
1950, 5. 

179 Wingate, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1940; and 
James c. Lindsay, Park Ranger, Haleakala Section, Hawaii National 
Park, "Monthly Narrative Report to Assistant Superintendent," attached 
to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1940, 1. 
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Kahului to the crater, down to Hana and then back along the coast 
to Kahului. 180 NPS Director Newton B. Drury responded that the 
NPS could not conduct a survey because funding had been reduced 
due to the military situation in Korea. 181 The idea of a road 
through the crater was still a matter of public discussion in 
1954, especially after the new Maui Palms Hotel in Kahului opened 
and prompted local businessmen to expand their efforts to 
increase Maui tourism. Assistant Superintendent Barton did not 
explain why the NPS would not build the road, but he rebuked 
local officials by commenting that the territory should fix their 
poor approach road to the park rather than work on a scheme for a 
new road. 182 

As of the early 1950s, the territory still had not started to 
rehabilitate the approach road. The National Park Service 
continued to maintain and improve the section of Haleakala 
Highway within its jurisdiction, however. The park stabilized 
slopes by removing loose rocks and overhangs. Walls were also 
constructed at the base of some slopes along the upper portion of 
the road. A traffic counter was installed to provide an accurate 
account of visitation. 183 

Major maintenance work in 1952 included a new sealcoat for the 
road surface. The Kilauea section of Hawaii National Park sent 
seven members of the their road crew to assist in the Haleakala 
project. Park road equipment, including three 5-ton dump trucks, 

180 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1950, 
4. 

181 Newton B. Drury, Director of the National Park Service, to 
James S. Achong, Clerk, House of Representatives, Territory of Hawaii, 
December 19, 1950, "Haleakala Sections Roads, 1950-1953" folder, File 
631-03, HAVO archives. 

182 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1954; and 
Eugene J. Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," January 1954, 2. 

183 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1952 and 
May 1952; "Haleakala Monthly Work Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1952; and Barton, "Haleakala 
Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 
1952, 2. 
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a roller, oil distributor, and a spreader box, was shipped from 
the island of Hawaii. The crew laid four miles of sealcoat from 
the park entrance to 8,000' by Sept 30. Local aggregate was used 
after being analyzed and tested by the territorial highway 
department's testing engineer. Tests confirmed that the local 
rock made excellent surfacing material. The material was 
approved by the BPR district engineer as the only means of 
accomplishing this project within the funds allotted. The road 
was also center-striped with a solid yellow line. 184 

In March 1954 the park began construction on the first 
significant addition to the Haleakala Highway: the Silversword 
Access Road and Parking Area. The project site was at the crater 
rim where the old rest house was located. Plans were prepared 
locally and used the shortest possible route from the road to the 
crater rim. The access road had no curves of less than 150' 
radius and was designed with balanced cuts and fills. The "loop" 
road went around the old rest house and provided parking for 
about twenty cars. 185 Rough grading on the new road was about 50 
percent complete by the end of March. 186 The new road and parking 
lot were finished the next month except for the traffic signs and 
striping. The Silversword Access Road and Parking Area was 
completed in November 1954 and the park received approval to use 
remaining funds from the project for the Pine Trees Campground 
Road. 187 In August 1957, Maui contractor E. T. Ige demolished the 
old rest house and enlarged the parking area. New steps were 

184 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1952 
and November 1952; and Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1952 and November 1952. 

185 "Silversword Road and Parking - Haleakala" (March 1, 1954), 
microfiche #2105, HAVO Maintenance Division files. 

186 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1954; and 
Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," March 1954, 1-2. 

187 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 1954; and 
Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," April 1954, 2. 
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built from the parking lot to the overlook where visitors could 
view the silverswords and crater. 188 

The park hired eleven unemployed local men to begin work on the 
Pine Trees Camp and Picnic Ground road in July 1954. Progress 
was "not spectacular" due to heavy rain and resulting mud. Route 
29 ran from Haleakala Highway in an easterly direction to the 
"pine trees" area, one-half mile from the Silversword Lodge near 
the park entrance. The road included one large stone-and
concrete storm drain and two culverts. 189 Within four months, the 
project was 80 percent completed, with the road cleared, roughed, 
and the base course laid. Before it could be completed, however, 
12" of rain fell in a twenty-four hour period, damaging the new 
campground road, which had not fully settled and compacted. The 
damage caused by the freezing and thawing of saturated ground 
amounted to $1000. 190 The Pine Tree Campground Road was 
recommended for approval by the park's engineering division in 
May 1955. 191 

The campground road project also included improvements to the 
main road, including stabilizing slopes near the park entrance 
and a new entrance sign. The old sign was described as 
"substandard," "insignificant," and "almost illegible." It fell 
to pieces while being removed to slope the banks. 192 In April 

188 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," August 1957 and 
November 1957. 

189 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1954 and August 
1954; "Supervisory Ranger's Monthly Narrative Report, Haleakala 
Section," attached to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," July 1954, 2; 
and Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," August 1954, 2. 

190 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1954; and 
Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," November 1954, 2. 

191 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," May 1955; and 
"Engineering Division Monthly Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," May 1955, 2. 

192 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1954; and 
Barton, "Haleakala Section Report" and "Maintenance Report," both 
attached to "Superintendent's Monthly Report," November 1954. 
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1959, the campground road, designated the Hosmer Spur Road, was 
considered a primary road after being seal-coated with bitumuls 
and covered with screened cinders. 193 

In mid-1954, park road crews constructed an access road to the 
Civilian Aeronautics Administration (CAA) site at the Kole-Kole 
area, just outside the park boundaries south of the summit. The 
park service built the road on a reimbursable basis for the CAA 
and park visitors were allowed access to this scenic skyline 
drive. The road ran in a southwesterly direction out of the park 
from the Red Hill Road. 194 

Haleakala crews continued to improve the main road during the 
1950s. Where retaining walls were located on the inside or bank 
side of the road, they were removed and material was used to 
build up and widen shoulders. Narrow cuts were widened where 
loose material had been slipping down for years. Rocks in danger 
of falling from slopes and upper edges of cuts were broken, 
brought down with dynamite, and used to strengthen fills and 
shoulders. The park estimated that fifty tons of material were 
removed from rock cuts near the pine grove adjacent to the park 
entrance. In addition, crews widened the road for turnarounds 
and parking. 195 In 1958 Hawaii National Park Engineer Stites 
visited Haleakala to inspect park roads and consider the 
possibility of widening the main road in some sections, though 
that project was not envisioned to occur for many years. 196 In 
1959 crews used almost 400 pounds of dynamite to blast and widen 
cuts in the upper three miles of the Haleakala Highway. Surplus 
material was used to reinforce fills and build up narrow 

193 Fred T. Johnston, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 
1959; and "Haleakala Work Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," April 1959. 

194 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1954; and 
Barton, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to "Superintendent's 
Monthly Report," September 1954, 2. 

195 Wosky, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1956; and 
Thomas Whitcraft, Assistant Superintendent, Haleakala Section, Hawaii 
National Park, "Haleakala Section Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," October 1956, 1. 

196 Oberhansley, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," March 1958, 3. 
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shoulders. Superintendent Fred T. Johnston concluded that the 
road was "greatly improved. " 197 

In March 1960 Park Engineer George D. Smith conducted a field 
survey of the Red Hill and headquarters areas. He also ran a 
line and cross-sectioned a proposed road for Leleiwi Lookout 
Point. The Leleiwi Point would provide another location for 
visitors to view the crater. In July, preliminary plans for the 
Leleiwi project were transmitted to Haleakala for review, 
comments, and recommendations. The superintendent recommended 
widening the proposed parking area in order to increase available 
parking spaces by seven or eight cars. 198 

In June 1960 Senator Hiram Fong introduced a bill in Congress to 
designate Haleakala as a separate national park. In June 1961 
Haleakala National Park (HALE) was dedicated. Soon after, 
unsightly buildings constructed by the military on Red Hill were 
obliterated and the area was graded and landscaped. A new road 
to the Red Hill summit was constructed and the old road built by 
the military was eliminated. 199 The new road to Red Hill did not 
follow the ridge below the summit, but instead terminated in a 
parking lot in a depression below the summit. The Puu Ula Ula 
summit observatory at Red Hill was constructed in 1962. 200 

IMPROVEMENTS, 1970s to 1990s 

Haleakala Highway was a narrow, one-and-a-half lane road as late 
as the 1970s. The road was entirely reconstructed in a three-

197 Johnston, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," September 1959, 
9. 

198 Johnston, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," April 1960 and 
July 1960. No records were located to indicate when Leleiwi Overlook 
was completed. 

199 Johnston, "Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1960 and 
June 1961; and "Haleakala Section Report," attached to 
"Superintendent's Monthly Report," June 1961, 10. 

200 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Haleakala 
National Park, Interpretive Panel at Puu Ula Ula Observatory. 
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phase project that began in the late 1970s and was completed in 
the early 1980s. The projects were contracted to Goodfellows 
Brothers, Inc. and Fong Construction of Kahului, Maui. Fong 
Construction's contract was for the "lower road," between the 
park entrance at Station O+OO to just below the Halemauu parking 
area at Station 235+00, and the "upper road," between Station 
470+00 just above the Kalahaku Overlook to the Red Hill parking 
area and to the end of the road at the park boundary. The 
original plans called for the new road surface to be 20' wide on 
tangents, although the as-constructed plans show that the surface 
was widened to 22'. Curves were also widened, although the width 
varied. The road in front of park headquarters was widened to 
four lanes to accommodate bus parking. New cement rubble 
headwalls were constructed where culverts had to be widened. 201 

The reconstructed road utilized a structural section consisting 
of a 1-1/2" thick asphaltic concrete over a 2-3/4" asphalt 
stabilized base course. 202 

In 1983 Haleakala National Park permitted a new activity in the 
park that was unique in the National Park Service. An 

entrepreneur known as "Cruiser Bob" operated bicycle tours by 
taking visitors to Haleakala's summit in vans, allowing them to 
view the crater, and then guiding them "down the volcano" on 
bicycles. The tour groups coasted from the summit down thirty
eight miles of park, state, and county roads to the coastal town 
of Paia on Maui's north shore. 203 An environmental assessment was 
not conducted when commercial bicycle tours began, but over the 

201 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, "Haleakala 
National Park, West Crater Rim Road Reconstruction, Park Entrance to 
Red Hill, As Constructed, Contract No. CX-8000-9-9003, May 4, 1979," 
(Haleakala National Park, 1979), HALE Maintenance Division files. 

202 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 
"Environmental Assessment, Road Rehabilitation and Repair Project, 
West Crater Road, Haleakala National Park, Island of Maui, Hawaii, May 
1993," (Haleakala National Park, 1993), HALE library. 

203 Cruiser Bob apparently began taking people up to Haleakala in 
1983, although his business did not officially begin until 1984. 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER No. HI-52 

(Page 73) 

years, several issues surfaced in the park, including safety, 
increased competition, and parking lot congestion. 204 

Safety became a paramount concern in 1998 when a visitor was 
killed on a downhill bike tour. Between January 1 and November 
11, 1998, there were 115 accidents involving bicycles in the 
park, an average of one accident every 2.5 days. Chief Park 
Ranger Karen Ardoin reported that regional NPS officials had 
questioned whether the bike tours were necessary and appropriate, 
with a few officials suggesting that the tours not be allowed in 
the park. 205 To ensure safety, new NPS regulations required that 
all commercial bike tours have a lead cyclist/guide as well as a 
van following behind the tour. Another issue was the increase in 
downhill bike tour competition, with seven companies offering 
bike tours down the volcano by the end of the 1990s. After the 
park required that tours be guided, only three companies were 
permitted to operate within the park. The remaining companies 
dropped their cyclists off in an area outside park boundaries in 
order to avoid park regulations. 206 As a result of increased tour 
competition, much of the summit parking lot was often occupied by 
the bike tour companies during the pre-dawn/sunrise hours. 207 In 
May 2000 Superintendent Don Reeser acknowledged that some HALE 
employees wanted to keep the bike tours out of the park. He 
opined that if the park were to consider discontinuing the bike 
tours, it should be proposed in a general management plan or 
environmental impact statement, not as an arbitrary NPS 
decision. 208 

An environmental assessment was conducted in 1993 to assess the 
impact of a proposed U.S. Air Force project to construct an 

204 Donald Reeser, Superintendent, Haleakala National Park, 
electronic mail correspondence with author, May 31, 2000. 

205 "Accidents occur every few days on Haleakala bike tours, " 
Honolulu Star-Bulletin, November 24, 1998; and "Officials concerned 
about bike accidents," Honolulu Advertiser, November 24, 1998. 

206 Reeser, correspondence, May 31, 2 O O O • 

207 Ron Nagata, Resource Management Specialist, Haleakala National 
Park, interview by author, October 1999. 

208 Reeser, correspondence, May 31, 2000. 
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observatory at the summit of Haleakala. The project was expected 
to require hauling seventeen to twenty million pounds of 
concrete, 3.5 million pounds of other materials, 300,000 pounds 
of telescope, and about 500 truckloads of excavation over 
Haleakala Highway. The environmental assessment revealed major 
deficiencies in the road that would not tolerate such loads. 209 

The large increase in traffic, especially buses, since the 1980s 
reconstruction had created numerous sites where the pavement was 
cracking, settling, and breaking up. The area with the most 
severe damage was a 5,000' section of road between the park 
entrance and headquarters, where the entire road was cracked and 
settling. Above the headquarters, spot pavement failures ranged 
in size from 50 square feet to 1,500 square feet. Two culverts 
were buried with so little cover soil that the pipes were 
partially collapsed and the pavement was flexing and breaking up. 
Many of the spot failures were creating traffic hazards, since 
cars had to occasionally cross the centerline to avoid potholes. 
Pavement failures were also causing hazards for the concession
operated downhill bike tours. The environmental assessment 
stated that the road did not retain any historic integrity from 
the original 1935 road because of the complete reconstruction of 
the road in 1978-1980. While the original pavement had 
ad~ittedly been replaced, this assessment did not take into 
account the surviving bridge and remaining masonry culvert 
headwalls, or address such broader concerns as the integrity of 
the general alignment and associated landscaping. 210 

The 1993 environmental assessment discussed three alternatives to 
cope with the upcoming Air Force construction project. 
Alternative one was "no action," which would involve repairing 
the road as necessary with no road widening. The "recommended 
action" was to repair pavement failures, install a cattleguard at 
the park boundary, and widen the road in four locations to 

209 Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, 
"Report on the Anticipated Effects of Observatory Construction on 
Crater District Roads, Routes 10,100, and 200 Haleakala National Park, 
Maui, Hawaii, June 1992, 'Trip Report,'" Central Federal Lands Highway 
Division (1992), HALE library. 

210 USDOI, "Environmental Assessment." 
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provide slow vehicle pullouts and space for an entrance fee kiosk 
in the center of the road. The first 5,000' of road after the 
park boundary would be scarified and pulverized so that the 
failed pavement would serve as a base for a 3" thick layer of new 
pavement. Above park headquarters, individual areas of failed 
pavement were to be excavated 8" to 12" deep, filled with 
asphalt-treated base aggregate, and surfaced with a 2" thick 
asphaltic concrete patch. If funding allowed, the remainder of 
the road was to be overlaid with a 1-1/2" layer of asphaltic 
concrete. Disturbed areas were to be replanted with salvaged 
vegetation. To protect the park's fragile ecosystem by 
minimizing the risk of the introduction of alien seeds or 
insects, all earth-moving equipment was required to be high
pressure washed prior to entering the park. The asphalt and 
aggregate were shipped in from material suppliers on Maui. A 
one-acre plot near the park maintenance area at Puu Nianiau was 
to be a stage area for the contractor. The Federal Highway 
Administration would also loan a project engineer for full-time 
supervision of this project. The final alternative was a full 
reconstruction of the existing road, which was not recommended as 
it would produce a far greater impact and have a much higher 
cost. 211 The "recommended action" was deemed acceptable and the 
construction was completed in 1996. 

Haleakala Highway was resurfaced in October 1999. The job added 
a pullout just before the Halemauu Trailhead and used the 
excavated materials to stabilize portions of the shoulder that 
were badly eroded. The excavated material also allowed the Park 
Service to enlarge a pullout near the turn at the 8,500' 
elevation. 212 

THE KIPAHULU SECTION OF HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK 

State Highway 31, the Piilani Highway, bisects the Kipahulu 
section of Haleakala National Park (HALE) on Maui's remote 
windward coast. The road is the only transportation route for 

211 USDOI, "Environmental Assessment." 

212 Ron Nagata, Resource Management Specialist, Haleakala National 
Park, electronic mail correspondence with author, October 18, 1999. 
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local traffic to Hana and central Maui as well as to Kaupo from 
Hana. The one-mile section of road through the national park is 
approximately 15' wide and has a single-span reinforced concrete 
bridge over Oheo Gulch. The 63' long spandrel arch bridge was 
built in 1916 and has a roadbed width of 14. 5' . 213 

In the 1970s, a Master Plan draft for Haleakala National Park 
suggested the initiation of a low-speed transit system to improve 
access to scenic areas and hiking in the Kipahulu section of the 
park. Visitors would leave their cars in a central parking 
facility near the coastal road and ride a transport system to 
scenic overlooks and trail junctions above the road. If this 
proposal was not implemented, the Master Plan advised, two 
alternatives should be considered. The first would be to have no 
additional automobile access into the park; visitors would 
continue to access scenic overlooks by hiking trails, but no new 
spur roads would be constructed. The second alternative was to 
maintain the existing pattern of private automobile access, which 
would allow for a new access road and additional parking above 
the road. The park rejected the second alternative, deciding 
that it would not build additional parking facilities or roads. 214 

A 1975 planning study reconsidered the issue of additional 
automobile access in the Kipahulu section. The new proposal 
called for the construction of a spur road from Piilani Highway 
to a scenic overlook above the road that would provide views of 
Waimoku Falls. The road would ascend through former pastureland 
and provide parking at several scenic spots along the way. This 
study also considered a realignment of Piilani Highway at Oheo 
Gulch. The proposal advocated adding a bypass road and new 
vehicle bridge over Oheo Gulch while maintaining the 1916 bridge 

213 Richard w. Crane, "Bridge Safety Inspection Report, Seven 
Pools Bridge, Haleakala N. P., Structure No. 8290-002P," U.S. 
Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, Region 
8, Office of Western Bridge Design (Denver, 1978), 3, 8, HAER office, 
Washington, D.C. 

214 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, "Master 
Plan, Environmental Impact Statement, Haleakala National Park, 'Draft 
Subject to Change,'" {Haleakala National Park, 1971), 2. 
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as a viewing platform for pedestrian traffic. 215 Both proposals 
were rejected and a hiking trail continued to provide the only 
access to scenic overlooks. The road and spandrel arch bridge 
have been maintained with no major changes, preserving the 
character of a country road from the early twentieth century. 

THE FUTURE OF HALEAKALA'S ROADS 

Discussions for the future of Haleakala National Park include 
possible plans for an overflow parking area at the Haleakala 
Visitor Center. The proposed site would be located on the 
southwest corner of the Red Hill Road/Haleakala Highway 
intersection opposite the present parking area. 216 Plans and 
alternatives are also being considered for improved comfort 
facilities at the summit. 217 

Like most national parks, Haleakala National Park has been 
significantly impacted by increasing visitation. In 1970, HALE 
hosted 200,000 visitors. By 1980, park visits increased to 
750,000. In 1985, HALE visitation reached the million mark. 
Despite increased user fees from $4.00 to $10.00 per car, HALE 
set a record of 1.63 million visitors in 1997. The Maui Visitors 
Bureau reported that visitors chose HALE as Maui's second most 
popular attraction. 218 With increasing visitation at Haleakala, 
park officials expected that the park would need expanded or 
redesigned parking at the headquarters and summit areas. This 
scenario may also force the park to consider a mass 
transportation solution for the future. 219 

215 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, "Planning 
Options, Haleakala National Park, Seven Pools," Denver Service Center 
(Denver, 1975), 2. 

216 Nagata, correspondence, October 18, 1999. 
217 Reeser, correspondence, October 18, 1999. 

218 "Haleakala visitors set record in 1997," Honolulu Advertiser, 
June 19, 1997, Bl. 

219 Nagata, correspondence, October 18, 1999. While this increase 
in visitors seems tremendous, the county and state governments, 
together with the visitor industry, support aggressive marketing 
campaigns to keep Hawaii competitive in the world's tourism market. 
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In the Kipahulu section of the park, a fee demonstration project 
implemented by Congress in 1997 will provide for a new parking 
lot and restroom facilities. Plans were being made for this 
project in 1999, although the type of paving for the service 
roads and road to the campground area had not been decided. 
Paving options included parallel concrete tracks for the steeper 
areas or the use of cinder blocks for paved tracks. 220 

HALEAKALA HIGHWAY'S IMPACT ON MAUI 

Haleakala Highway has served as one of Maui's premier scenic 
roads for nearly sixty-five years. Constructed to provide easy 
access to Haleakala Crater at the summit of a great dormant 
volcano, the road continues to "bring the world to Maui" and has 
established the crater as one of Hawaii's most popular visitor 
attractions. As the road ascends the massive shield volcano, it 
provides opportunities to view the Hawaiian landscape, flora, and 
fauna. Dramatic vistas of the island of Maui, the Pacific Ocean, 
and other islands in the Hawaiian chain are enjoyed as one climbs 
above the clouds. At the summit of this road, visitors are 
treated to the majestic Haleakala Crater, the House of the Sun. 

Over the years, changes to Haleakala Highway have been limited. 
New spur roads and scenic overlooks have been added, most notably 
the Red Hill Road, which was first constructed by the military in 
the 1940s. Haleakala Highway was widened to accommodate 
increased traffic and conform to more modern safety standards. 
For the most part, the original alignment remains, as do the 
road's original bridge and some of the original stonework on the 
culverts. Although there have been changes, the road retains the 
quality that early Bureau of Public Roads engineers and National 
Park Service designers intended. The highway features relatively 
easy curves and grades, with only a few grades over 6 percent. 
Following the contours of the volcano and passing through a 
nearly treeless landscape, the road blends naturally with its 
environment. 

220 Nagata, correspondence, October 18, 1999. 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER No. HI-52 

(Page 79) 

The Haleakala Highway was a major factor in enabling the 
development of Haleakala National Park as a separate unit within 
the National Park Service. The road also provided the 
opportunity for scientific research on Maui. The easy travel 
access afforded by this road allowed the University of Hawaii and 
other research institutions to build facilities at the summit, 
its high elevation providing observatories with excellent 
atmospheric conditions. Most recently, a telescope was 
constructed by the U.S. Air Force and provides research time for 
cooperating agencies. 
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ahinahina: silversword, (Argyroxiphium sandwicense). An endemic 
plant found on the upper slopes of Haleakala. The long 
silvery leaves form a rounded rosette that measures up to 
several feet in diameter. The plant grows for up to fifty 
years before blooming. About a hundred purplish, daisy-like 
flowers bloom on an erect, leafy stem that can stand up to 
6' high. The plant flowers once in its lifetime and then 
dies. 

ahupuaa: land division usually extending from the uplands to the 
sea. 

kapa: tapa; barkcloth 

mamane: a native leguminous tree (Sophora chrysophylla) which 
thrives at high altitudes. 

nene: Hawaiian goose (Nesochen sandvicensis). 

pueo: Hawaiian short-eared owl (Asio flammeus sandwichensis). 

pukiawe: native shrubs and small trees. 

221 Definitions based on Mary Kawena Pukui and Samuel H. Elbert, 
Hawaiian Dictionary (Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 1986). 
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HISTORIC AMERICAN ENGINEERING RECORD 

HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
 

This report is an addendum to an 85-page report previously transmitted to the Library of 
Congress. 

 

Location: Haleakala National Park, Maui, Hawaii.  

 

Construction Date: 1933-1935. 

 

Designer:  National Park Service, Bureau of Public Roads. 

 

Builder:  E. E. Black, Honolulu, Hawaii. 

 

Present Owner: National Park Service, Haleakala National Park. 

 

Present Use:  Vehicular road.  

 

Significance: Haleakala Highway (Haleakala Park Road) provides access to the summit 
and crater of the dormant volcano, Haleakala, showcasing striking views 
and native Hawaiian ecosystems.  The road represents the classic 
National Park Service (NPS) park road development tradition.  It was 
designed and built by the NPS and the Bureau of Public Roads during the 
Great Depression.   

 

Project Information: This addendum report is produced to comply with a stipulation in the 
Programmatic Agreement executed (November 13, 2009) between the 
National Science Foundation, NPS, Advisory Council on Historic 
Preservation, the Hawaii State Historic Preservation Officer and others for 
the Advanced Technology Solar Telescope (ATST) project.  The ATST is 
to be constructed at the Haleakala Observatories, adjacent to Haleakala 
National Park, on land owned by the State of Hawaii and managed by the 
University of Hawaii Institute for Astronomy.  This report photographically 
documents the Haleakala Park Road and the 45 contributing features (1 
bridge and 44 culverts) as identified in the following report: National Park 
Service, Cultural Landscapes Inventory, 2001, Haleakala Highway, 
Haleakala National Park (CLI).  This report also provides written 
descriptions of these features.  The majority of the written historical 
context in this addendum is quoted from the CLI. 
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Description of Culverts, Box Culverts, Bridge and Road 
The culverts, box culverts, and bridge are some of the key characteristics that historically 
defined the Haleakala Highway1 (Haleakala Park Road).  They were built in the Park Service 
Rustic style using basalt lava rock from the site.  This style is based on using indigenous 
materials and construction techniques of the region, which were integrated into the natural 
forms and character of the site.2   

In addition to the associated features of the culverts, box culverts, and bridge, the roadway itself 
shows qualities of rustic design in several areas: one being its simple appearance, which 
contradicts the considerable design effort expended in construction.  Other examples of rustic 
design of the roadway are its alignment following the natural contour of the land to reduce its 
intrusion on the landscape, lack of guardrails to maximize views, and natural road shoulders 
and cut and fill areas.3   

Culverts 

The drainage culvert inlet and outlet headwalls along the summit road in the park consist of 
several different types; basalt masonry with concrete mortar, drystack basalt rubble, cast 
concrete, and earth.  Basalt masonry with concrete mortar occurs in three types; random rubble, 
coursed rubble, and coursed quarry-faced basalt ashlar.  These are typically set in concrete 
mortar containing small aggregate.  The top surface is typically level, and on random rubble 
construction it is common for this top surface to be formed of a single course of roughly squared 
stones.  Overall width dimensions of all basalt masonry types range from 6'-6" to 14'-6".  Height 
dimensions are noted as the portion of the masonry visible above grade, and these vary from 2'-
0" to 10'-0".  Occasionally these headwall types are found with wingwalls of either rubble 
masonry or cast concrete.    

Drystack basalt rubble is found only at culvert outlets and is typically formed to follow the 
contour of the hillside with indeterminate dimensions.  Earth headwalls are also found only at 
outlets; it is apparent if earth outlets were constructed or if they were drystack outlets that have 
eroded.   

All culverts have corrugated metal pipe lining the bore.  This is found in four diameters; 24", 32", 
36", and 42".   

Box Culverts 

These culverts have larger, rectangular-section bores that are lined with board-formed concrete.  
Inlet and outlet headwalls are of three types: coursed, quarry-faced basalt ashlar masonry with 
cement mortar, random rubble basalt masonry with cement mortar, and cast concrete.  The 
random rubble construction has roughly squared basalt quoins at the vertical corners where the 
headwall joins the bore.  Atop the bore of both types of basalt construction are concrete slabs 

                                                            
1 National Park Service, Cultural Landscapes Inventory, Haleakala Highway, Haleakala National Park, 2008.  P.  14. 
2 Ibid. P. 16.   
3 Ibid. P. 17.   



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER HI-52 

(Page 88) 
 

with varying thicknesses, from 10" to 1'-3".  The ends of these slabs are exposed in the 
headwalls.   

Cast concrete construction is found in several box culvert headwalls.  These have cast concrete 
wingwalls.  Two box culverts (contributing features numbers 2.950 and 4.209, inlets) have the 
ends of basalt quoins exposed a short distance inside the bore.  This indicates that the cast 
concrete is a later addition over former basalt masonry work.   

Box culvert bores vary in width from 6'-0" to 10'-6", and are typically board-formed concrete.   

Bridge 

The bridge (contributing feature number 1.612) has a total width of about 24'-6" and a roadway 
width of about 20' that carries two lanes of traffic.  It is reinforced concrete construction with 
basalt random rubble masonry parapets and coursed, quarry-faced ashlar retaining walls and 
abutments.  The superstructure (deck underside, beams, and approximate 4' high outboard 
sides) is board-formed concrete.   

The span of the bridge between abutments is about 37' on the down slope side and about 47' 
on the up slope side.  The flat topped parapets are typically between 1'-8" and 1'-10" wide and 
1'-9" high.  They are each set on basalt curbs that are 8" wide and about 4" high.  The parapet 
on the down slope side is about 68' long and the parapet on the up slope side is about 78' long.   

The underside of the bridge has three longitudinal concrete beams and one transverse concrete 
beam near the midpoint of the single span.  At each outer edge, the longitudinal beam is 2'-6" 
wide. The center longitudinal beam is 1'-6" wide.  On the down slope edge of the bridge, the 
outer longitudinal beam is about 3' high.  The center longitudinal beam is about 4' high.  The 
underside of the deck slab is canted atop these varying height beams, reflecting the super 
elevation of the curved roadway surface.  (Due to the precipice into the gulch below the bridge, 
it was not possible to measure the height of the outer longitudinal beam on the up slope edge 
during fieldwork for this report.)   

Road 

The Haleakala Highway (Haleakala Park Road) inside the National Park has a typical width of 
about 20' to 22'.  Except for widened sections with extra lanes at Park Headquarters (for bus 
parking) and three slow vehicle pull-outs, it is two-lane for its entire length.  Switchbacks in the 
road (9) are also wider, although still only two lanes.  The road extends approximately 10.6 
miles from the Park entrance at about 6,700' elevation to the terminus at 9,735' elevation at 
White Hill.  From this terminus a spur road was constructed in 1941 to the summit (Red Hill, 
10,023').  The majority of the road's length has either narrow gravel shoulders or none.  There 
are no guardrails along the road, reflecting the intent of the original design to have as little visual 
impact on the landscape as possible.     

The road follows its original alignment from the Park entrance to White Hill.  It traverses through 
a terrain of scattered trees at the entrance and as it progresses higher, through low scrub 
vegetation which can be especially dense in areas that collect rain runoff.  The scrub becomes 
sparser at increased altitude, and diminishes by about the 9,000' elevation, where rock, cinder 
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and gravel are exposed on the upper slopes.  The path of the road switches back as it climbs, 
allowing a fairly gently grade for its entire length.  The area it crosses is generally free of large 
gulches, and only one bridge is used.  At numerous places the roadbed is cut out of the hillside, 
and all gulches except the one spanned by the bridge have been filled and culverts set.    

TABLE 1: Culvert Descriptions on Haleakala Highway in Haleakala National Park  

 

 

  

Feature 
Number Type

Inlet                   
(Masonry Dimens.) Inlet Description

Outlet       (Masonry 
Dimens.) Outlet Description

Culv. Bore 
(dia.) Notes

0.627 CULV 9' w x 3'‐6" h random rubble 8' w x 4' h coursed rubble 24"
0.844 CULV 7'‐7" w x 3'‐6" h random rubble 8' w x 2'‐6" h coursed rubble 24"
0.883 CULV 11' w x 4' h random rubble 8' w x 3'‐6" h coursed rubble 24"

0.993 CULV 12' w x 5'‐6" h random rubble 9' w x 3' h random rubble 32"
1.296 CULV 7' 6" w x 3' h random rubble 12'‐3" w x 4' h random rubble 24"

1.361 CULV inaccessible inaccessible 11' w x 4' h random rubble 24"
inlet inaccessible, 
vegetation/slope

1.55 CULV 7'‐6" w x 2'‐9" h random rubble drystack drystack 24"

1.558 CULV 6'‐9" w x 4' h random rubble 11'‐10" w x 5' h random rubble 24"

1.612 BRIDGE
see text for description of 
bridge

1.705 CULV 7'‐9" w x 4' h random rubble drystack drystack

1.777 CULV 11'‐9" w x 4'‐3" h random rubble drystack drystack 24"

inlet= concrete wingwalls & 
2' high concrete header atop 
masonry

1.847 CULV 12'‐6" w x 4'‐9" h random rubble drystack drystack 24"

1.993 box CULV 35' w x 9'‐6" h
coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 43' w x 11' h

coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 8'‐6" wide 

1' thick conc slab atop the 
bore, associated diversion 
structure

2.010 CULV 10' w x 3'‐10" h random rubble 8' w x 4'‐6" h random rubble 24"
culvert pipe forms a  bend 
under the road

2.113 CULV 11'‐6" w x 3'‐9" h random rubble drystack drystack  24"

2.195 CULV 7'‐2" w x 4' h random rubble 7' w x 3'‐1" h
coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 24"

2.428 CULV 7'‐3" w x 3' h random rubble 6'‐6" w x 2' h coursed rubble 24"
2.497 CULV 9'‐5" w x 3'‐5" h random rubble drystack drystack 24"

2.621 box CULV 30' w x 8'‐4" h
coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 36' w x 8' 2" h random rubble  6' wide

10" thick conc slab atop the 
bore

2.700 CULV 9'‐6" w x 3'‐3" h random rubble 12' w x 5'‐8" h
coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 36"

2.855 CULV 8' w x 4'‐4" h coursed rubble drystack drystack 24"

2.863 CULV 7‐3" 4 x 3' h random rubble inacessible inaccessible 24"
outlet inaccessible, 
vegetation/ slope

2.937 box CULV 40' w x 10'‐4" h
coursed quarry 
faced ashlar 32' w x 10'‐2" h

random rubble 
w/quoins      8' wide

 1' thick conc slab atop the 
bore

2.950 box CULV

41'‐6" total width: 12'‐
6" & 18'‐6" wingwalls, 
12'‐8" h cast concrete 41'‐6" w x 13'‐2" h

coursed quarry 
faced ashlar  10'‐6" wide

inlet = cast concrete with 
wingwalls, quoins  visible in 
bore, 15" thick conc slab atop 
the bore 

3.345 CULV 12'‐4" w x 3'‐9" h  random rubble earth earth  24"

Details of Masonry Construction 
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TABLE 1 (cont'd): Culvert Descriptions on Haleakala Highway in Haleakala National Park  

 

 

  

3.513 CULV 13'‐9" w x 6'‐8" h random rubble earth earth 32"

3.583 CULV 12'‐3" w x 3'‐8" h random rubble drystack drystack 24"
outlet = drystack with 9' long 
drystack wingwalls

3.698 CULV
8' w (plus 5' 
wingwalls) x 7'‐4" h random rubble 9'‐9" w x 3'‐10" h  random rubble 32"

inlet = headwall & wingwalls  
are random rubble.  Appear 
original. 

3.789 CULV 9' w x 2'‐9" h  random rubble drystack drystack 24"

3.966 box CULV 39' w x  12' h random rubble 44'‐6" w x 11'‐6" h random rubble   10' wide

10' wide bore is set at a  
sharp diagonal to inlet & 
outlet headwalls   resulting in 
a 12' wide opening along  the 
face of the walls. 15" thick 
slab atop the bore.  Inlet = 
top courses of stones form a  
curb at the road 1' wide, 38' 
long. 

4.209 box CULV
20'‐6" total width: 6' & 
8'‐6" wingwalls, 8' h cast concrete 32' w x 9'‐2" h random rubble     6' wide 

inlet =concrete with 
wingwalls, quoins  visible in 
bore, 10" thick beam atop 
bore

4.250 CULV 14'‐4" w x 5'‐4" h random rubble 11'‐6" w x 4'‐7" h random rubble 36"

4.300 CULV
14' w (plus 4'‐6" & 8'‐
6" wingwalls) x 10' h random rubble

14'‐6" w (plus a 20' 
long retaining wall) 
x 4'‐10" h random rubble 42"

inlet = 4'‐8" high historic 
stonework topped by added 
stonework to give total 
headwall ht of 10'

4.800 CULV 8' w x 3'‐6" h random rubble earth earth 24"

4.873 CULV 9'‐9" w x 4'‐6" h random rubble 11'‐7" w x 5'‐8" h random rubble 36"

4.985 box CULV 20'‐6" w x 8'‐4" h random rubble 17' w x 8'‐4" h random rubble     6' wide
10" thick conc slab atop the 
bore

5.212 box CULV

15' total width: 5'‐6" & 
3'‐6" wingwalls,  9'‐6" 
h cast concrete 31'‐10" w x 10'‐2" h random rubble   6' wide

10" thick conc slab atop the 
bore

5.819 box CULV 20'‐9" w x 7'‐9" h random rubble 23'‐4" w x 8' h random rubble     6' wide
10" thick conc slab atop the 
bore

5.840 box CULV 31' w x 7'‐10" h random rubble  26'‐2" w x 8' h random rubble 6' wide
10" thick conc slab atop the 
bore

5.910 box CULV
24' w, 6' concrete 
wingwalls, 10'3" h

cast concrete & 
random rubble 24'‐3" w x 7'‐10" h random rubble 6' wide

1' thick conc slab atop the 
bore. Above outlet is  added 
23' wide retaining wall of 1'‐
10" high cast concrete and 4'‐
4" high rubble 

6.269 CULV 12' w x 6' h random rubble 12' w x 4'‐9" h random rubble 36"
inlet= 27' long rubble 
sidewall 3'‐6" high.  

6.499 CULV 11' w x 4'‐9" h random rubble 12'‐4" w x 4'‐8" h random rubble 36"

6.599 CULV 17' w x 9'‐10" w random rubble 12'‐9" w x 5'‐9" h random rubble 36"

8.547 CULV 8'‐8" w x 3'‐6" w random rubble 8'‐6" w x 5'‐8" h random rubble 24"
outlet = 3' high added rubble 
section

10.500 CULV 5'‐8" w x 2'‐6" h random rubble 8' w x 3'‐2" h random rubble 24"
outlet = 15' wingwalls of 
natural rock

Details of Masonry Construction 
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Historical Context 

See HAER HI-52, data pages 1-85, for the historic context on the Haleakala Park Roads that 
was provided in that 1999 report.  The text that follows is additional history that covers the 
1960s to the present. 

Mission 66 Program 

Between 1956 and 1966 the NPS undertook a $1 billion program of infrastructure improvements 
within the parks.  This program was called Mission 66 and was "the largest program for park 
improvements ever initiated by the NPS and [is] one of the most significant federal undertakings 
of the twentieth century."4  The name was chosen to symbolize the program's "goal-oriented 
ideology"5 and to represent the 1966 completion date of the ten-year program, which would 
coincide with the 50-year anniversary of the beginning of the NPS.  The Mission 66 program 
was conceived by Conrad L. Wirth, Director of the NPS from 1951 to 1964.  Wirth had a 
background in landscape planning before he became a member of the National Capital Park 
and Planning Commission in 1928.  In 1931, he joined the NPS as an assistant director for Land 
Planning.  As the Director of the NPS, Wirth was responsible for cultivating the presidential and 
congressional support for Mission 66 that allowed its implementation.   

During the post World War II years prior to the Mission 66 program, a large increase in the use 
of National Parks resulted in deteriorating park facilities and the over use of natural areas and 
features.  "By the early 1950s the crisis had grown to overwhelming proportions" and was only 
anticipated to intensify as visitor levels climbed to an expected 80 million yearly by 1966.6 

Wirth envisioned the Mission 66 program as implementing system-wide changes in how the 
parks interacted with the visiting public through the introduction of improved facilities and 
infrastructure, new educational methods for visitors, and perhaps most visibly, the introduction 
of the now familiar visitor center.  In a departure from pre-war rustic-style park buildings and 
previous park policy that generally discouraged conspicuous building locations, Mission 66 
placed relatively large, contemporary styled visitor center buildings in prominent, high traffic 
areas.  This was intended to maximize the percentage of visitors receiving interpretive and 
educational information about the park in an effort to protect park resources.   

The front piece of all NPS submissions for improvements under the Mission 66 program 
included the following mission statement:  

What is Mission 66? 

Mission 66 is a forward-looking program for the National Park System intended to so 
develop and staff these priceless possessions of the American people as to permit their 

                                                            
4 Christine Madrid French, "Mission 66, Modern Architecture in the National Parks."  Website  www.mission66.com  
ca. 2011.  n.p.    
5 Ibid.   
6 Ibid.   
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wisest possible use; maximum enjoyment for those who use them; and maximum 
protection of the scenic, scientific, wilderness, and historic resourced that give them 
distinction.   

Construction is an important element on the program.  Modern roads, well planned trails, 
utilities, camp and picnic grounds, and many kinds of structure needed for public use or 
administration, to meet the requirements of an expected 80 million visitors in 1966, are 
necessary; but they are simply one means by which "enjoyment-without-impairment" is to 
be provided.   

Under this program, outmoded and inadequate facilities will be replaced with physical 
improvements adequate for expected demands but so designed and located as to reduce 
the impact of public use on valuable and destructible features.  It will provide both 
facilities and personnel for visitor services of the quality and quantity that the public is 
entitled to expect in its National Park System.  It is intended to assure the fullest possible 
degree of protection, both to visitors and resources.7    

 

To follow below is additional historical context for the Haleakala Highway that was not included 
in the first 85 data pages of HAER HI-52, including additional background on Mission 66.  This 
material is taken directly from National Park Service, Cultural Landscapes Inventory, 2008, 
Haleakala Highway, Haleakala National Park (CLI).  The parenthetical citations in the original 
2008 CLI text were changed to HAER–standard footnote form for this report.  (Note that a 
number of citations in the original 2008 CLI text do not have corresponding entries in the original 
2008 CLI bibliography.  These citations are reproduced here just as they are found in the 2008 
document, and it is noted in each footnote that there is no entry in the CLI bibliography.  The 
entire 2008 CLI bibliography is reproduced in the "Sources, Bibliography" section of this HAER 
report.)   

Mission 66 was a high profile, ten-year nationwide initiative aimed at modernizing the 
Park Service and accommodating changing visitation patterns. The program was so 
named because it would conclude in 1966 and commemorate the Service's fiftieth 
anniversary year. The years of neglect brought about by the economic climate of the war 
years left many of the Park Service facilities in substandard condition. The Service not 
only had inadequate housing for its own staff, it was also completely unprepared to meet 
the demands of the new influx of visitors introduced by a higher post-war standard of 
living and the automobile. The lack of adequate facilities in the parks was widely 
publicized. Popular magazines ran articles about the state of the parks, with some 
observers suggesting that a typical trip to a National Park would be an experiment in 
"discomfort, disappointment, even danger."8 It was commonly felt that the public faced an 
"overuse of the deteriorating and outdated infrastructure in the parks, resulting in injuries, 

                                                            
7 U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Gettysburg, PA.  n.d.  Text of mission statement "What is 
Mission 66?" on front piece of all NPS submissions for improvements under the project.  From Christine Madrid 
French, "Mission 66" website  www.mission66.com.   
8 Stevenson 1955. P. 57.  *this citation not in the CLI bibliography* 
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complaints, and damage to the parks, and a generally unfulfilling experience for 
tourists."9  

Mission 66 was conceived as a billion-dollar program to improve park facilities, increase 
staffing, and plan for the future expansion of the system. When the NPS was established 
in 1916, it put forth two basic concepts to define development of land for public use. The 
first NPS Director Stephen Mather argued for tourism development to attract people to 
the parks and in turn generate public and congressional support to ensure the parks' 
survival. NPS Director during the Mission 66-era, Conrad Wirth, argued in the same vein 
as Mather. He believed that development would control public access and prevent 
deterioration through what was termed the "paradox of protection by development."10 
Wirth believed: 

Development is based on the assumption that when facilities are 
adequate in number, and properly designed and located, large numbers 
of visitors can be handled readily and without damage to the areas. Good 
development saves the landscape from ruin, protecting it for its intended 
recreational and inspirational values. It is the purpose of Mission 66 to 
locate developed areas where they will not invade the wilderness, impair 
fragile areas or features, or encroach upon a well-thought-out plan for the 
protection and interpretation of the natural and historic features of the 
areas.11  

Wirth was an adept politician and first convinced President Eisenhower in a special White 
House presentation on the need for improved park facilities. He addressed the President, 
"The problem of today is simply that the parks are being loved to death. They are neither 
equipped nor staffed to protect their irreplaceable resources, nor to take care of their 
increasing millions of visitors."12 He illustrated his argument with slides of parks that he 
compared to slums, with campers and autos overcrowding park facilities, noting the 
growing number of visitors that were literally being turned away at the entrances. He then 
successfully lobbied Senate and House members for funding of his development plan. 

In an effort to meet tremendous park needs with a limited budget, Mission 66 planners 
sought ways to modernize or update park facilities and, at the same time, decrease the 
cost of development. The NPS adopted contemporary Modern architectural styles and 
methods of construction that were typically less expensive than traditional park styles and 
methods. Modern Style architecture emphasized machine production over craftsmanship 
and the use of new materials (inexpensive steel, concrete, and glass). Structural honesty, 
the use of simple, geometric forms, and restrained use of architectural details were 
important elements that characterized this style. The NPS adapted the style to visually 
blend the buildings into their surroundings through plainness, low massing, horizontal 
lines, and earth tone colors. To further increase efficiency, the NPS produced 
standardized architectural plans for park buildings that that were repeated throughout the 

                                                            
9 Madrid 1998.  P. 16.  *this citation not in the CLI bibliography* 
10 Richard West Sellars, Preserving nature in the National Parks: A history. (New Haven: Yale University Press, 
1997). P. 181.   
11 U.S. Dept. of the Interior 1957.  P. 308. *this citation not in the CLI bibliography* 
12 Dilsaver 1994.  P. 194.  *this citation not in the CLI bibliography* 



HALEAKALA NATIONAL PARK ROADS 
HAER HI-52 

(Page 94) 
 

region and nation, with modifications allowed to address specific landscape constraints, 
such as sloping topography, as well as variations in climate. 

During the Mission 66-era, most developed areas along the Haleakala Road were 
updated, but the most significant developments along the road were at the Leleiwi 
Lookout Point, the Kalahaku Overlook, and Red Hill…. (P. 45-46)  

Recent History of Haleakala Highway 

The CLI explains that improvements were needed between the 1976 and 1999 due to increased traffic 
along the Highway. 

Haleakala Highway was a narrow, one-and-a-half lane road as late as the 1970s. The 
road was entirely resurfaced in a three-phase project that began in 1976 and was 
completed in the early 1980s. The projects were contracted to Goodfellows Brothers, Inc. 
and Fong Construction of Kahului, Maui. Fong Construction's contract was for the "lower 
road," between the park entrance at Station 0+00 to just below the Halemau'u parking 
area at Station 235+00, and the "upper road," between Station 470+00 just above the 
Kalahaku Overlook to the Red Hill parking area and to the end of the road at the park 
boundary. The original plans called for the new road surface to be 20 feet wide on 
tangents, although the as-constructed plans show that the surface was widened to 22 
feet. Curves were also widened, although the width varied. The road in front of park 
headquarters was widened to four lanes to accommodate bus parking. New cement 
rubble headwalls were constructed where culverts had to be widened.13 The 
reconstructed road utilized a structural section consisting of a 1-1/2 inch thick asphaltic 
concrete over a 2-3/4 inch asphalt stabilized base course.14  

The large increase in traffic, especially buses, since the 1976-1980 reconstruction had 
created numerous sites where the pavement was cracking, settling, and breaking up. The 
area with the most severe damage was a 5,000 foot section of road between the park 
entrance and headquarters, where the entire road was cracked and settling. Above the 
headquarters, spot pavement failures ranged in size from 50 square feet to 1,500 square 
feet. Two culverts were buried with so little cover soil that the pipes were partially 
collapsed and the pavement was flexing and breaking up. Many of the spot failures were 
creating traffic hazards, since cars had to occasionally cross the centerline to avoid 
potholes. The environmental assessment stated that the road did not retain any historic 
integrity due to road work in 1976-1980, however, while the original pavement had 
admittedly been replaced, this assessment did not take in to account the surviving bridge 

                                                            
13 Department of the Interior, National Park Service, "Environmental Assessment, Road Rehabilitation and Repair 
Project, West Crater Road, Haleakala National Park, Island of Maui, Hawaii, May 1993," (Haleakala National Park, 
1993), HALE library. 
14 U.S. Department of the Interior. National Park Service. "Environmental Assessment, Road Rehabilitation and 
Repair Project, West Crater Road, Haleakala National Park, Island of Maui, Hawaii, May 1993." (Haleakala National 
Park, 1993). HALE library. 
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and remaining masonry culvert headwalls, or address such broader concerns as the 
integrity of the general alignment and associated landscaping.15  

Haleakala Highway was resurfaced in October 1999. The job added a pullout just before 
the Halemau'u Trailhead and used the excavated materials to stabilize portions of the 
shoulder that were badly eroded. The excavated material also allowed the Park Service 
to enlarge a pullout near the turn at the 8,500 foot elevation.16 (P. 50-51) 

Haleakala Highway's Alteration History 

The CLI provides an analysis of the Highway's historic integrity, and a summary regarding changes since 
its period of significance, as discussed below.  

Haleakala Highway 

The portion of the Haleakala Highway within the park boundaries began at the end of the 
territorial approach highway near Pu'u Nianiau at the park boundary and extended to the 
rim of Haleakala Crater near White Hill. The elevation at the lower terminus was 6,700', at 
the upper terminus, 9,735'. The construction project consisted of 10.658 miles of grading, 
draining, and surfacing with treated, crusher-run base course. The road was designed to 
have as little visual impact on the landscape as possible with narrow travel lanes, no 
shoulders, and no guard rails. Historically, the controlling width of the roadway was 14', 
carrying a crown section of 8' with 3' shoulders on each side and no ditches. Standard 
widening was used on all curves. All blind curves and reverses were widened by an extra 
8'. Slopes were flattened and widened wherever the terrain permitted. The roadbed from 
shoulder to shoulder was surfaced with a 4" course of crusher-run material. The surface 
was treated with an application of asphalt emulsion and covered with clean stone 
screenings. 

Since the period of significance, the road has undergone some alterations to address 
maintenance and safety concerns. For instance, the road has been resurfaced and 
several intersections, spur roads, and pullouts have been added. In addition, travel lanes 
have been widened and in some areas, this has resulted in widening of the original prism 
of the roadbed, especially in the upper portions of the road and on sharp switchback 
turns. As a result of road widening and loss of historic culverts, the upper four miles of the 
road have diminished integrity. The road was resurfaced in a three-phase project that 
began in 1976 and was completed in 1980. The original plans called for the new road 
surface to be 20' wide on tangents, although the as-constructed plans show that in some 
areas the surface was widened to 22' including gravel shoulders. Curves were also 
widened, although the width varied. The road in front of park headquarters was widened 
to four lanes to accommodate bus parking. The reconstructed road utilized a structural 

                                                            
15 Ron Nagata, Resource Management Specialist, Haleakala National Park, electronic mail correspondence with 
author, October 18, 1999. 
16 "Haleakala visitors set record in 1997," Honolulu Advertiser, June 19, 1997. P. Bl. 
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section consisting of a 1-1/2" thick asphaltic concrete over a 2-3/4" asphalt stabilized 
base course.17   

Haleakala Highway was again resurfaced in October 1999. The job added a pullout just 
before the Halemau'u Trailhead and used the excavated materials to stabilize portions of 
the shoulder that were badly eroded. The excavated material also allowed the Park 
Service to enlarge a pullout near the turn at the 8,500' elevation. The road was also 
widened near the park boundary to accommodate a new fee station in the middle of the 
road. 

The result of these later modifications has impacted some portions of the road's integrity, 
but overall the majority of the historic road character is still intact. Widened portions of the 
road include the upper segments of the road, the switchback turns, and the segments of 
road at the park entrance station and the park headquarters building.   

Today, the road continues to provide a unique experience of driving on a steep, windy, 
relatively narrow road, unique from typical highways constructed today. The road has 
limited shoulders and no guardrails, other than boulder barriers on some of the 
switchback turns, and continues to follow its original alignment as it zigzags up the slope 
of the volcano with nine switchbacks. (P. 84-85) 

Turnouts and pull-outs (non-contributing) 

Historic construction documents of the Haleakala Highway do not indicate any pullouts 
were built along the road during the period of significance. Over time, some pullouts have 
been added as the road was widened. Some of the more prominent pull outs or turnouts 
along the road include a pullout to access a water tank at MP 1.652, slow vehicle 
turnouts along both travel lanes at MP 2.955, the Hitchhiker's pullout at MP 4.454, and 
two additional slow vehicle turnouts at MP 6.790 and 8.272. These turnouts and pullouts 
are paved with asphalt. 

Less formalized, gravel pullouts are located at the following mile points: MP 0.843, MP 
1.412, MP 1.432, MP 2.827, MP 3.840, MP 4.400, MP 4.768, MP 4.950, MP 6.019, and 
MP 6.500.  

Summary 

The road was designed to have as little visual impact on the landscape as possible with 
narrow travel lanes, no shoulders, and no guard rails. Since the period of significance, 
travel lanes have been widened and several intersections, spur roads, and pullouts have 
been added. However, the road continues to feel narrower and less intrusive than typical 
roads constructed today. The road has limited shoulders and no guardrails, other than 
boulder barriers on some of the switchback turns. The road continues to zigzag up the 
slope of the volcano with nine switchbacks. Parking and trails are located at White Hill, 
the historic terminus of the road. (P. 89) 

                                                            
17 U.S. Department of the Interior. National Park Service. "Environmental Assessment, Road Rehabilitation and 
Repair Project, West Crater Road, Haleakala National Park, Island of Maui, Hawaii, May 1993." Haleakala National 
Park, 1993. HALE library. 
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